

COPYRIGHT

©2010~2011 Samsung Telecommunications America

All rights reserved. No part of this manual may be reproduced in any form or by any means—graphic, electronic or mechanical, including recording, taping, photocopying or information retrieval systems—without express written permission of the publisher of this material.

TRADEMARKS

Adobe is a trademark and Adobe Acrobat is a registered trademark of Adobe Systems Incorporated. Install Shield is a registered trademark of Install Shield Software Corporation. Exchange, Internet Explorer, Microsoft, SQL 2005 Express, SQL 2008 Express, SQL 2005 Express Management Studio, SQL 2008 Express Management Studio, Windows, Windows 2000 Server, Windows 2003 Server, Windows NT, and Windows XP are registered trademarks of Microsoft Corporation. Netscape and Netscape Navigator are registered trademarks of Netscape Communication Corporation in the United States and other countries. OfficeServ is the trademark of SAMSUNG Electronics Co., Ltd. All other company and product names may be

trademarks of the respective companies with which they are associated.

Every effort has been made to eliminate errors and ambiguities in the information contained in this guide. Any questions concerning information presented here should be directed to SAMSUNG TELECOMMUNICATIONS AMERICA. SAMSUNG TELECOMMUNICATIONS AMERICA disclaims all liabilities for damages arising from the erroneous interpretation or use of information presented in this guide.

PRINTED IN USA

09/11

ABOUT THE MANUAL

Purpose

This document describes the required specifications and outlines the steps required to successfully install and use the OfficeServ Communicator.

Document Organization

This document laid you to walk the user through the installation steps and use of all the functionality of the OfficeServ Communicator.



Information on the OfficeServ Communicator User Manual

This **Office**Serv Communicator User Manual was written based on the products working in Korea and operating in the Professional mode. Because the products used overseas and the products in Korea have different functions, some of the information provided in this manual may not correspond to the products used overseas.

Revision History

EDITION	DATE OF ISSUE	REMARKS		
01	05.2010	First Edition		
02	09.2011	Second Edition		



Conventions & Safety Concerns

The following types of paragraphs contain special information that must be carefully read and thoroughly understood. To ensure product safety and proper operation, information followed by the following icons should be carefully read before installing or using the product:

Symbols



WARNING

Provides information or instructions that the reader should follow in order to avoid personal injury or fatality.



CAUTION

Provides information or instructions that the reader should follow in order to avoid a service failure or damage to the system.



Restriction

Indication for prohibiting an action for a product



Instruction

Indication for commanding a specifically required action



Note

Indication for emphasizing a point or specific information



CHECKPOINT

Provides the operator with checkpoints for stable system operation.



NOTE

Indicates additional information for reference.



TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THE MANUAL	3
Conventions & Safety Concerns	.4
TABLE OF CONTENTS	5
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	9
What is the OfficeServ Communicator? Understanding the OSC OfficeServ Communicator Installation Modes OfficeServ Communicator Phone/Device Modes OfficeServ Communicator Feature Compatibility Table	.9 0 1 2 3
CHAPTER 2: INSTALLING THE OFFICESERV COMMUNICATOR	14
System Requirements 1 Installing the Web Cam Driver 1 For UCPhone Operation (The OSC is connecting to an SMT-i Series Phone) 1 1. Checking Whether the LAN Cards Are Running Normally 1 2. Checking Whether the UC Phone Is Running Normally 1 Checkpoint 1 1 Installing the Update Server and Configuring Environment 1 Installing the OSCAutoUpdate Environment 2 Installing the Software 2 Configuring the Initial OfficeServ Communicator Settings 3 Device Mode: UCPhone 3 Device Mode: SoftPhone 3 OfficeServ Communicator UC Main Control (Full View) 3	4 5 5 6 7 8 23 24 33 34 35 39

CHAPTER 3: CONTROLS AND CONFIGURATION

42

Enterprise IP Solutions
Office Serv

CHAPTER 4: GETTING STARTED	72
MAKING A CALL	72
Before Making a Call	.72 .74
ANSWERING A CALL	76
Before Answering a Call	.76 .79
CONVENIENT FUNCTIONS	80
Functions Available during a Call Video Call Microsoft Outlook Add-in Phone Function Outlook CID POP-UP Drag & Drop Call/Message Function	80 .86 .88 .90 .95
MENU FUNCTIONS	97
Buddylist Phonebook. Phonebook. 1 Messages/Call History 1 Call History 1 Messages 1 Easyset 1 Viewing Recordings 1 Schedule 1	.97 .97 22 24 26 32 34 36
	-

IM/PS

146

Starting the Messenger1	146
/anaging Your Buddies1	160
Chatting1	165
Connecting a Video1	174
Sending and Receiving Files1	177
Nhiteboard1	183



CALL CONTROL INTEROPERATING WITH THE OFFICESERV LINK	195
Call Control Service	195
UC PHONE MODE FUNCTIONS	206
Sending Phone Content	206 206
TROUBLESHOOTING	215
When Logging in to a Server from the OfficeServ Communicator	215 216
ANNEX	217
Speaker and Microphone Setting (System Setting)	217
UNINSTALL	224
 Beginning Uninstallation Uninstallation Error Uninstallation Confirmation Rebooting after Uninstallation 	224 224 224 225
COMMON FUNCTIONS AND TERMINOLOGY (AS IT APPLIES TO THE OSC.)	226
Q & A	230
ABBREVIATIONS (USED THROUGHOUT THIS AND OTHER SAMSUNG BUSINESS TELEPHONE MANUALS)	235





This page is intentionally left blank.



Chapter 1: Introduction

What is the OfficeServ Communicator?

The **Office**Serv Communicator (OSC) is an integrated client communications application that brings together two devices; your Business PC and your Business Telephone. This enables subscribers/users on the same phone system to communicate via Voice and Video as well as share Information, and view Presence Awareness, when the OSC is licensed in combination with the **Office**Serv Messenger Application. We call this Unified Communications.

The OSC can be installed in one of two Operation Modes; Basic and Professional. Basic provides three Device Modes; SoftPhone, UCPhone, and DeskPhone. These device Modes determine which device the OSC will be working with as your telephone device.

In SoftPhone Mode the PC/Laptop becomes the telephone device. In UCPhone Mode the OSC connects with the SMT-i Series Phones, while in DeskPhone Mode it connects with all other Samsung model phones[†].



NOTE

[†]:With the exception is the DS-24D the OSC DeskPhone Mode can connect to all Samsung Business model phones available at the time of this writing.

The Professional installation Mode includes all the same functionality as with Basic Mode and adds to it the **Office**Serv Messenger functionality. The functionality added by **Office**Serv Messenger are Presence Awareness, Instant Messaging, and information sharing like Chat & Video Chat, White Boarding, Screen Sharing, and File Sharing.

The various modes are sold, purchased, and installed by user licenses based on the functionality required by the user. Some users may need all five licenses based on how they wish to control and unify their communications. Though the licenses are based on user functionality, the actual licenses get installed on either the Switch MP, the **Office**Serv Link Server, and/or the **Office**Serv Messenger Server.



NOTE

Details of each of the Modes, functionality, and licensing are discussed in later sections in this manual.



Understanding the OSC

The OSC is Unified Communications Client software running on a client PC that takes the functionality commonly used and understood on our telephones and puts it at your finger tips and Screens on your PC. The OSC can be run in three different Device Modes. The OSC can be a Stand-alone device when in the SoftPhone Mode, when in UCPhone Mode it can work in connection to a UCPhone (SMT-i Series) device, or it can be run in DeskPhone Mode where it is connected to other Model Samsung business telephone proprietary devices. All of which empowering the user, when connected, to make/receive calls to/from anywhere in the world as authorized by the organization.



OfficeServ Communicator Installation Modes

During the installation the person installing the software was asked if they wanted to install OSC Basic or OSC Professional.



IMPORTANT NOTE

These options can only be selected during the OSC software installation and cannot be changed unless you uninstall and then re-install so that it asks to select these options again.

BASIC

With OSC BASIC, the user can select for the OSC to run in one of three different device Modes; SoftPhone, UCPhone, and DeskPhone. Each gives the user control over:

- Audio Conference[†]
- Audio Recording[†]
- Answering/Making Calls
- Call Control: (Transfer, Hold, Forwarding, Speed Dial, etc...)
- Call/Missed Call Logs
- Dial from Outlook Contact List(s)
- (Access to) Easyset[†]
- Free Dial

- Missed Call Notification
- Phonebook
- Schedule
- Screen Pop Contact List (both from OSC Phonebook and Outlook)
- SMS/Text Messages
- Video Calls[‡]
 (Not Available in DeskPhone Mode)
- And more...

PROFESSIONAL

With OSC PROFESSIONAL, the **Office**Serv Communicator provides not only the BASIC functions listed above but adds collaboration[†] to an **Office**Serv Messenger Server. Some of the collaboration[‡] added functions are:

- Buddy List (requires SMT-i5243 Phone)
- Chat
- File Sharing
- Phone Contents (SMT-i5243 Phone ONLY)
- Presence Awareness

- Screen Sharing
- Video Chat (up to 5 members)
- White Boarding
- And More...



*: Requires the OS Link/Easyset V3 License
*: to and/or from others on the same system

© Samsung Telecommunications America



OfficeServ Communicator Phone/Device Modes

SoftPhone Mode (PC Phone Integration Device)

The SoftPhone Mode is also known as a PC Phone device. In this mode, the OSC SoftPhone is the device the user
uses to make/receive all their calls. The OSC SoftPhone is a software device that emulates a Samsung business
telephone. The OSC SoftPhone is registered to the Samsung switch installed at the Corporate office empowering the
user, when connected, to make/receive calls to/from anywhere in the world as authorized by the organization, all through
their PC and PC's Multi-Media functionality (PC MUST be equipped with Internal or external Mic and Speakers and/or
headset).

UCPhone Mode (Samsung SMT-i Series Device Integration Only)

 In this mode, the OfficeServ Communicator interoperates directly with a telephone device such as the SMT-i5243 terminal. In this mode, telephone functionality can be performed from either the PC or telephone device. However unlike the OSC SoftPhone Mode while in UCPhone Mode you MUST use the SMT-i Series device to talk with the caller. When the OSC PROFESSIONAL UCPhone Mode is paired with the SMT-i5243 device, phone contents and Buddy List viewing functions are provided by the Collaboration with the OfficeServ Messenger Server.

DeskPhone Mode (Samsung Digital and IP Device integration)

In this mode, the OfficeServ Communicator controls existing digital phones through the OfficeServ Link V3. The functions
provided in the OSC DeskPhone and the ways that they are provided are identical to the existing OfficeServ Call.
Similarly to the OSC UCPhone Mode, while in DeskPhone Mode you MUST use a Samsung Digital or IP device to talk
with the caller.

OfficeServ Communicator Feature Compatibility Table

An "" indicates that the corresponding feature is compatible with its corresponding Operational Mode.

	OfficeServ Communicator (OSC)										
	Basic ¹			Professional			SMT-i Phones				
OSC FEATURES	Soft Phone Mode ²	UC Phone Mode ²	Desk Phone Mode ²	Soft Phone Mode ²	UC Phone Mode ²	Desk Phone Mode ²	3105	5210	5220	5230	5243
Phone Contents											
 Background Images 		~			~						~
— Custom Ring Tones		~			~						v
Sync Phonebook (Between OSC & Phone)		~			~				V		~
Buddy List — Requires i5243 Phone(s) only — No Client software required				~	~	~		2 2 2 2			~
OSC Integrated Call Recording (Voice Only)	V	~		~	~			~	V	~	~
Video Call	~	~		~	~			V	V	V	~
Video Recording (Voice & Video)	~	~		~	~			V	V	~	~
Chat ³ /Instant Messaging (IM) ³ (Text Chat – No Audio)				~	~	~	~	~	V	~	~
File Sharing				~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~
Presence Awareness				~	~	~	~	V	V	V	~
Screen Sharing				~	~	~	v	v	v	v	~
Video Chat ³ /IM with Video ³ — Up to 5 Members [You + 4] — Text Chat [No Audio]				~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~
White Boarding				~	~	~	~	V	V	V	~
Access to EasySet	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	V	~	v	~
Audio Conferencing	V	v	~	~	~	~	V	V	V	V	~
Call Control (Transfer, Hold, Forwarding, Speed Dial)	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~
Called / Missed Call Logs	V	v	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~
Dial from Outlook Contact List(s)	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	V	~	~
Free Dial	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~
Make and Answer Calls	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	v	~	v	~
Missed Call Notification	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	V	v	v	~
OSC Phonebook	V	v	~	~	~	~	~	V	V	V	~
OSC Calendar / Schedule	V	~	~	~	~	~	~	V	V	V	~
Screen Pop Contact List (from OSC Phonebook and/or Outlook)	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~
SMS ³ / Text Messages ³	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	V	V	V	~
Sync Phonebook (Between OSC & Phone)	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	V	~	~

Table 1: Feature Compatibility

¹ Installation Mode – Whether to run Basic or Professional must be decided at the time of the OSC Client software is being installed. If it needs to be changed, the OSC Client software must be uninstalled and then installed again from the beginning.

² Operational Mode – Within an Installation Mode the Subscriber/User/Client can switch between Operational Modes while they are logged out of the OSC.

³ OSC features such as Video, Chat, IM, SMS and Text Messaging are internal features; Subscriber to Subscriber. All Subscribers must be on the same network LAN as well as the same Phone system.



Chapter 2: Installing the OfficeServ Communicator

Preparations before Installation

The following items should be checked before installing the OfficeServ Communicator.

System Requirements

 Before installing the OfficeServ Communicator (OSC) on your PC, you should check whether it meets the minimum system requirements listed below.

Item	Specification		
Operating System	Windows XP Professional SP2 Windows Vista, Windows Vista SP1 Windows 7, both 32 and 64 bit versions		
Processor (CPU)	Pentium 4 1 GHz (when only using the Audio mode) Pentium 4 2 GHz (when using the Video mode)		
Memory	 * When using the OSC Basic Installation Mode 512 MB (Minimum requirement: 256 MB) (when only using the Audio mode) 1 GB (Minimum requirement: 512 MB) (when using the Video mode) * When using the OSC Professional Installation Mode 1 GB (Minimum requirement: 512 MB) (when only using the Audio mode) 2 GB (Minimum requirement: 512 MB) (when using the Video mode) 		
HDD	300 MB free disk space		
Network Interface Card	10/100BASE-T		
Sound Card	A full-duplex sound card		
Video Camera	A video camera for the PC (when using the Camera mode)		
Other	A headset (or a microphone and speaker)		



Installing the Web Cam Driver

To make a video call using the video call function of the **O**SC while you are talking, a camera must have been installed in your Windows operating system. If you install the camera driver while the **Office**Serv Communicator is running, an error will occur. Make sure to install a camera either prior to or after exiting the **O**SC installation program. Make sure to use it after checking whether it operates normally.

For UCPhone Operation (The OSC is connecting to an SMT-i Series Phone)

1. Checking Whether the LAN Cards Are Running Normally

If two or more LAN cards (hereafter, NIC) are installed, the NIC with the same gateway as the UC phone must be set as the default NIC for network connections to be processed normally.

Internet Protocol (TCP/IP) Prope	rties 🛛 🛛 🔀
General	
You can get IP settings assigned autor this capability. Otherwise, you need to a the appropriate IP settings.	natically if your network supports ask your network administrator for
Obtain an IP address automaticall	y
Use the following IP address: —	
IP address:	10 . 254 . 175 . 234
Subnet mask:	255 . 255 . 255 . 0
Default gateway:	10 . 254 . 175 . 1
Obtain DNS server address autom	atically
Use the following DNS server add	resses:
Preferred DNS server:	10 . 41 . 131 . 60
Alternate DNS server:	165 . 213 . 246 . 161
	Advanced
	OK Cancel



2. Checking Whether the UC Phone Is Running Normally

In Windows XP SP2 or later, the network functions may be restricted by a firewall function or an antivirus program. Before installing the OSC, click Start -> Run. Run cmd.exe and then execute 'ping <phone's IP address>' to check whether the UC phone is running and the network connection is normal.





Checkpoint

During the OSC Software Installation you will be asked three questions that you must be prepared to answer.

Setup type Screen #1:

- English [This one used in US/Canada Market]
- O Korean
- O Italian

Setup type Screen #2:

- O SCM (Domestic) NOT used in the US/Canada
- OfficeServ 7000 Series [This one used in US/Canada Market]

Setup type Screen #3:

- O Basic
- O Professional



These can **NOT** be changed after installation has started. To change, you must uninstall and re-install and than select a different option at that time. Please select carefully.

Setup type Screen #4:

- O UCPhone
- O SoftPhone
- O DeskPhone



These options can be changed at any time after the installation. The selection during the Installation simply selects the the Mode that begins when the installation has completed.

After installing the **O**SC client program, you will need some and/or all of the following information to complete the configuration setup:

- Station ID: ______
- Password: ______(1234 default)
- OfficeServ MP IP Address: _____ [SoftPhone Mode Only]
- Link IP: _____ [DeskPhone Mode Only]

If installing OSC Professional you will need the following in addition to the above:

Messenger

- ID:_____
- Password: ______
- Server IP: ______
- Server Port: _______(5070 default)
- Local (Client) Port: ______ (5070 default)



Installing the Update Server and Configuring Environment

For the **O**SC to perform auto update, the update server must have been configured. A web server is used as the update server. The **O**SC and the update server communicate via the HTTP protocol (port 80). When installing the **O**SC, you will set the URL of the update server.

The operation procedure for auto update is below. When the **O**SC is started, it connects to the URL of the update server and takes **O**SCVersionInfo from it. When an update is needed, the **O**SC runs **O**SCAutoUpdate.exe and exits itself. Then the **O**SCAutoUpdate downloads and installs a patch file and then runs the **O**SC automatically.

Below is the procedure for configuring the update server.

- Click Control Panel -> Administrative Tools -> Internet Information Services. Select Web Sites -> Default Web Site.
- 2) Right-click on the default web site and select New -> Virtual Directory from the menu displayed. The Virtual Directory Creation Wizard is displayed, as shown in the figure below. Click [Next].

Virtual Directory Creation Wizard				
	Welcome to the Virtual Directory Creation Wizard			
This wizard will help you create a new Virtual Directory on this Web site.				
	Click Next to continue.			
< Back Next > Cancel				



3) Enter "OSCUpdate" as an alias for your virtual directory then Click [Next].

Virtual Directory Creation Wizard
Virtual Directory Alias You must give the virtual directory a short name, or alias, for quick reference.
Type the alias you want to use to gain access to this Web virtual directory. Use the same naming conventions that you would for naming a directory.
Alias: OSCUpdate
< Back Next > Cancel

4) Click Browse and select the folder you want to connect to the OSCUpdate virtual directory. Click [Next].

Virtual Directory Creation Wizard	X
Web Site Content Directory Where is the content you want to publish on the Web site?	×.
Enter the path to the directory that contains the content. Directory:	
C:₩Program Files₩Samsung Electronics₩OSCUpdate	Browse
< Back Next>	Cancel



5) Select the Read and Run scripts checkboxes (default) as the permissions settings for the virtual directory. Click [Next].

Virtual Directory Creation Wizard	×
Access Permissions What access permissions do you want to set for this virtual directory?	8 4
Allow the following:	
🔽 Read	
✓ Run scripts (such as ASP)	
Execute (such as ISAPI applications or CGI)	
🗖 Write	
E Browse	
Click Next to complete the wizard.	
< Back Next > Cancel	

6) Click Finish to complete the wizard. Click [Next].





7) In the Internet Information Services window, select the OSCUpdate folder and click the Properties icon. In the OSCUpdate Properties window, select the HTTP Header tab.

OSCUpdate Properties			? 🛛
Virtual Directory	Documents		Directory Security
HITP Headers	Custom Errors		ASP.NET
Content should:			
 Expire Immediately 			
Expire after	Day(s) 👻		
○ Expire on 2009년	3월 12일 목요일 💦 🗸 🗸	at	오전 1:00:00 🛫
Custom HTTP Headers			
X-Powered-By: ASP.NET			Add Edit Remove
Content Rating			
Ratings help ident content your site p	ify to your users what type of provides.		Edit Ratings
MIME Map To configure addi Service sends to t Header, click File	tional MIME types the Web prowsers in the HTTP Types.		File Types
	OK Cancel	/	Apply Help

8) Click MIME Types and register file extensions.





9) Click OK to finish registering file extensions.

File Types	X
Registered file <u>types:</u>	
.EXE application/octet-stream	New Type
	<u>R</u> emove
	<u>E</u> dit
∠ File type details	
Extension: .EXE	
Content Type (MIME): application/octet-stree	am
ОК	Cancel

From now on, you must manage the update server so that the OSCUpdate virtual directory of the update server contains the latest versions of the following two files.

Below is the content of OSCVersionInfo.txt file.



The Version parameter contains the value of the version property of an OSC setup file that will be distributed. This parameter value must always be the latest OSC version.

The URL parameter value contains the URL of the update file to download from the update server.



To check whether the update server operates normally, follow the steps below.

1) In Internet Explorer, enter "http://165.213.89.106/OSCUpdate/OSCVersionInfo.txt" in the Address box. The following answer will be received.

http://localhost/OSCUpdate/OSCVersionInfo.txt - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
File Edit View Favorites Tools Help	A 1
🚱 Back 🔹 💿 👻 📓 🏠 🔎 Search 🥋 Favorites 🤣 😥 - 😓 🚍 🛄 🦓	
Address http://165.213.89.106/OSCUpdate/OSCVersionInfo.txt 👻	Go Links »
[VersionInfo] Version=1.0.0.3 URL="http://165.213.89.106/0SCUpdate/Samsung OfficeServ Communicator Patch_V1004_20090225_Site.exe"	
Done One Trusted	ites 🚲

- 2) Enter the URL parameter value in the Address box to check whether the update file can be downloaded.
- 3) If the File Download window is displayed, click Save to check whether the update file can be downloaded and saved normally.



Configuring the OSCAutoUpdate Environment

After installing the OSC, if the update server is changed or you need to change the file download location, edit the OSCAutoUpdate.ini file manually in the Config folder under the OSC installation folder.





Installing the Software

The following demonstrates the installation procedures for installing the OfficeServ Communicator software.

Information required

 Before installing the OfficeServ Communicator on your PC, you must have access to the Install program and know where the IP Address of the Auto Update Server. The on site System Administrator should have been given that information during server installation. It is often the same IP as the OfficeServ LINK and/or OfficeServ Messenger Server IP.

Running the Setup File

• Run the OSC setup file (Samsung OfficeServ Communicator.exe).

File Download - Security Warning
Do you want to run or save this file?
Name: setup_communicator.exe Type: Application, 60.7MB From: 192.168.1.110 <u>R</u> un <u>S</u> ave Cancel
While files from the Internet can be useful, this file type can potentially harm your computer. If you do not trust the source, do not run or save this software. <u>What's the risk?</u>
Select [Run].

18% of setup_communicator.exe from 192.1 🔳 🗖 🔀		
setup_communicator.exe from 192.168.1.110		
Estimated time left 1 min 38 sec (10.8MB of 60.7MB copied)		
Download to: Temporary Folder		
Close this dialog box when download completes		
Open Open Folder Cancel		





Select [Run] to install.

The Install Wizard should open automatically after running the setup.

The Samsung OfficeServ Communicator Setup screen is displayed, as shown in the figure below.

Samsung OfficeServ Communicator - InstallShield Wizard			
	Welcome to the InstallShield Wizard for Samsung OfficeServ Communicator The InstallShield Wizard will install Samsung OfficeServ Communicator on your computer. To continue, click Next.		
< Back Next > Cancel			

Select [Next].



The License Agreement screen is displayed. After reading through the agreement select the "I accept the terms of the license agreement" option.

Samsung OfficeServ Communicator - InstallShield Wizard	×
License Agreement Please read the following license agreement carefully.	
Software License Agreement & Limited Warranty For 'OfficeServ Communicator'. Samsung Telecommunications America, L.P. IMPORTANT, READ CAREFULLY: This Samsung End-User License Agreement (EULA) is a legal binding agreement between you (either an individual or an entity) and Samsung for Samsung software product identified above, which includes computer software and may include printed material, and "online" or electronic documentation ("SOFTWARE"). By installing, using the SOFTWARE, you indicate your acceptance of this Samsung License Agreement. If you	
I accept the terms of the license agreement Print I do not accept the terms of the license agreement	
<pre>// Back Next > Cancel</pre>]

Now select [Next].

In the User Information screen, enter your name and company name. This may be auto populated by registry.

Samsung OfficeServ Communicator - InstallShield Wizard	
Customer Information Please enter your information.	
Please enter your name and the name of the company for which you work.	
User Name:	
Company Name:	
InstallChield	
< Back Next >	Cancel

Once there is a User Name and Company Name entered the [Next] button will become available. Select [Next].



Select a Language for the list. This list may grow as the product is deployed in many countries. Select English for the US and all North American markets.

Samsung OfficeServ Communicator - InstallShield Wizard	
Setup Type Select the setup type that best suits your needs.	
Select from the options belows.	
⊙ English	
🔿 Korean	
🔿 Italian	
InstallShield	
< Back Nex	Cancel

Then select [Next].

This list may grow as the product is deployed in many countries on different systems. Select OfficeServ 7000 Series for the US and all North American markets.

Samsung OfficeServ Communicator - InstallShield Wizard	
Setup Type Select the setup type that best suits your needs.	No.
Select from the options belows.	
SCM (Domestic)	
⊙ OfficeServ 7000 Series	
InstallShield	
< Back Next >	Cancel

Select [Next].



Set the operation Mode for the OSC. Both Basic and Professional provide access to the UC Phone, Desk Phone, and Soft Phone applications. However, only Professional integrates these applications with **Office**Serv Messenger. This can NOT be changed later. To change from Basic to Professional you MUST uninstall and re-install the software. If you believe you will be using **Office**Serv Messenger at any point in the future select Professional.

Samsung OfficeServ Communicator - Ins	tallShield Wizard	
Setup Type Select the setup type that best suits your needs.		
Select from the options belows.		
O Basic		
 Professional 		
InstallShield		
	< Back Next	Cancel

Select the appropriate option for this installation and then select [Next].

Select the Device type. UCPhone is compatible with OfficeServ SMT-i52xx model phones. All others should select DeskPhone. SoftPhone is to be used as a stand alone device and requires a SoftPhone License. These options CAN be changed at anytime by the user.

Samsung OfficeServ Communicator - InstallShield Wizard	
Setup Type Select the setup type that best suits your needs.	No.
Select from the options belows.	
⊙ UCPhone	
◯ SoftPhone	
◯ DeskPhone	
InstallShield	
< Back Next >	Cancel



Select the most appropriate option to start off with for this installation and then select [Next].

In the Set Auto Update Information screen, enter the IP Address of the update server.

Samsung OfficeServ Communic	ator - InstallShield Wizard	
Auto Update Server Info Settin	g	
Insert Auto Update Server IP Addre	\$\$.	
IP Address		
InstallShield	< Back Next >	Cancel

Select [Next].

That concludes the Setup portion of the Software installation. In the next few steps the software will get written to the drive.



Start the Software Installation Process

Click the Install button to start the installation.

Samsung OfficeServ Communicator - InstallShield Wizard	×
Ready to Install the Program The wizard is ready to begin installation.	
Click Install to begin the installation.	
If you want to review or change any of your installation settings, click Back. Click Cancel to exit the wizard.	
InstallShield	

Select [Install]

During the installation, files are copied to the specified location.

Samsung OfficeServ Communicator - InstallShield Wizard	
Setup Status	
The InstallShield Wizard is installing Samsung OfficeServ Communicator	
Installing	
InstallShield	
	Cancel

Installing status indicator screen.



Samsung OfficeServ Comm	unicator - InstallShield Wizard
	InstallShield Wizard Complete The InstallShield Wizard has successfully installed Samsung OfficeServ Communicator. Click Finish to exit the wizard. I would like to launch Samsung OfficeServ Communicator.
	< Back Finish Cancel

Even though it does not request that you reboot, it is best to close all open applications and reboot the PC. Uncheck the check box in the middle of the Installation Wizard screen before selecting [Finish].



Instruction

The OfficeServ Communicator installation Wizard has been completed. Before continuing onto the configuration, **close all open programs** and **REBOOT THE PC NOW** so that all changes made by the installation may take effect.



Configuring the Initial OfficeServ Communicator Settings

This section describes how to configure the login information when you use the OfficeServ Communicator for the first time after installation.

Information required

- Before configuring the OfficeServ Communicator, access to certain information may be required.
- Station/Device ID & Password:
- PC IP address
- IP Phone's IP address
- Link Server IP Address
- MP System IP Address:
- Messenger Server IP Address:
- Messenger ID & Password:
- IP Address of the Auto Update Server:

Contact your onsite System Administrator if you are not aware of any of the above information. The onsite System Administrator should have been given that information during server installation.



Configuring the Initial OfficeServ Communicator Settings

- When you run the **Office**Serv Communicator for the first time after installation, you must first configure the login information to use the various functions provided by the OfficeServ Communicator.

To Begin

- Double-click on the "Samsung OfficeServ Communicator" shortcut icon on the Windows Desktop, which was created when you were installing the OfficeServ Communicator program, or click [Start] [Programs] > [Samsung Electronics] > [OfficeServ Communicator] > [Samsung OfficeServ Communicator].
- 2. When you run the OfficeServ Communicator for the first time after installation, the Login Information screen opens so you can configure the login information for the device Mode you selected during the installation.



Configuring the OfficeServ Communicator Login Information

You must enter the correct **Office**Serv Communicator login information to run the **Office**Serv Communicator normally.

Device Mode: UCPhone

Configuration						×
			Mode 🔍 S	Soft Phone	UC Phone	Desk Phone
Option	🕏 Device		2° Messenger			
Phone	• Station ID		• ID]
Phone Status	Password		Password		Change	
Login Info	• Computer IP	💿 Auto 🛛 🔵 Manual	Server IP			
Audio		~	Server Port	5070]
Video	• Phone IP	🔵 Auto 💿 Manual	• Client Port	5070]
Etc.						
Dialing Rule						
HotKey			🔲 Undate			
DDE			• Server IP	105.52.2	21.41]
						J
				OK	Cancel	Apply

Device

	Station ID:	is the OfficeServ SMT-i52xx Series Extension number that will be tied to this
		UCPhone connection
	Password:	is the Station password (this is not to be confused with the Mailbox password. The
		Station password is set in MMC 101)
	Computer IP	: is the IP address of the PC where the softare is being installed and configured.
		Select Auto and it will populate the field with the current IP address of the PC.
		○ Auto ○ Manual
		Drop Down allows you to select one IP address form a list of IP addresses if multiple
		NIC cards are enabled.
	Phone IP:	Select Manual and use Phone's IP address. For example from a SMT-i5243 select
		MENU > Settings > Network Information > IP Address
		○ Auto ○ Manual
	Messenger	
	ID:	is the user's Messenger ID usually: {username}@osm.com
	Password:	is the user's Messenger password. This is assigned when the ID is created.
	Server IP:	is the IP address of the Serv Messenger Server
	Server Port:	default is 5070
	Client Port:	default is 5070
	Update	
•	Server IP:	is the IP address of the server containing the OfficeServ Communicator updates
3. c	Once all settings ha	ave been entered there are two options
	1.	If only using one Device Mode or you have applied all configurations settings, press
		[OK] to Save, Exit the Configuration, and login.
	2.	If needing to configure another device Mode, press [Apply] and then select the next
		Device Mode to configure.
	Device Mod	Je Settings
	- Most users	will use only one Device Mode. In some cases they will use two when they have both a Desk



Device Mode: DeskPhone

Configuration						×
			Mode	Soft Phone	UC Phone	Desk Phone
Option	Device		2º Messenger			
Phone Status	• Device ID		• ID]
Login Info	Password		Password		Change	
Etc.	• Link IP		• Server IP]
Dialing Rule	• Link Port	6000	• Server Po	rt 5070]
HotKey			• Client Por	t 5070]
DDE						
			🔲 Undate			
			Sorver ID	105.52	21.41	1
				1001021		Ja
						_
				OK	Cancel	Apply

Device

Device ID:	is the Extension number that will be tied to this Desk Phone connection	
Password:	is the Station password (this is not to be confused with the Mailbox password.	The
	Station password is set in MMC 101)	
Link IP:	is the IP address of the OfficeServ LINK Server	
Link Port:	default is 6000	

Messenger

-					
ID:	is the user's Messenger ID usually: {name}@osm.com				
Password:	is the user's Messenger password.	This is assigned when the ID is created.			
Server IP:	is the IP address of the OfficeServ N	Messenger Server			
Server Port:	default is 5070				
Client Port:	default is 5070				

Update

Server IP: is the IP address of the server containing the OfficeServ Communicator updates

3. Once all settings have been entered there are two options

- 1. If only using one Device Mode or you have applied all configurations settings, press [OK] to Save, Exit the Configuration, and login.
- 2. If needing to configure another device Mode, press [Apply] and then select the next Device Mode to configure.



Device Mode Settings

- Most users will use only one Device Mode. In some cases they will use two when they have both a Desk phone and a SoftPhone requirement.

Device Mode: SoftPhone

Configuration						×
			Mode	Soft Phone	UC Phone	Desk Phone
Option	🗊 Device		2º Messeng	jer		
Phone	• Station ID		• ID]
Phone Status	Password		• Passwoi	rd	Change	
Login Info	• Computer IP	~	• Server 1	IP]
Audio	• System IP		• Server I	Port <mark>5070</mark>]
Video	• System Port	6000	• Client P	ort 5070]
Etc.						
Dialing Rule						
HotKey			🔲 Undata			
DDE			- Sorver 1	n 105.52	21.41	1
			• Server :	103.02.	21,41	J.
				OK	Cancel	Apply

Device

	Station ID:	is the SoftPhone Extension number assigned/licensed in the OfficeServ 7000 MP for
		this user.
	Password:	is the Station password (this is not to be confused with the Mailbox password. The
		Station password is set in MMC 101)
	Computer IP:	is the IP address of the Local PC
		Drop Down allows you to select one IP address form a list of IP addresses if multiple
		NIC cards are enabled.
	System IP:	is the IP address of the OfficeServ 7000 series MP
	System Port:	default is 6000
2	nger	
	ID:	is the user's Messenger ID usually: {name}@osm.com

Messenger

-		
ID:	is the user's Messenger ID usually: {name}@osm.com	
Password:	is the user's Messenger password.	This is assigned when the ID is created.
Server IP:	s the IP address of the OfficeServ Messenger Server	
Server Port:	default is 5070	
Client Port:	default is 5070	

Update

Server IP: is the IP address of the server containing the OfficeServ Communicator updates

- 3. Once all settings have been entered there are two options
 - 1. If only using one Device Mode or you have applied all configurations settings, press [OK] to Save, Exit the Configuration, and login.
 - 2. If needing to configure another device Mode, press [Apply] and then select the next Device Mode to configure.



Device Mode Settings

- Most users will use only one Device Mode. In some cases they will use two when they have both a Desk phone and a SoftPhone requirement.



4. Once you have pressed [OK] in the configuration the Login screen will pop up. It's fields should be populated with the Device Mode last selected before pressing the [OK] button. (This will be explained more in future chapters)

8 Login		×
COMMUNICATOR		
ID <mark>3237</mark> PW ••••	✓ ID Save	Login
Copyright (c) 200	8 Samsung Electronics Co.	Ltd.

5. From the Login window press [Login] to start the Communicator for the device mode selected.



Reference NOTES

- **Computer IP:** Select Auto to enter the local IP address of the Client PC. If multiple LAN cards are installed in the PC or there are multiple IP addresses configured, a list of IP addresses is displayed in the combo box. Select the IP address you want to use. If you cannot enter the IP address you want to use using the Auto method, select Manual and enter the IP address directly.
- Phone IP: Select Auto to enter the IP address of the phone. If an antivirus program is installed in your computer, the Blocking Warning window may be displayed, as shown in the figure below. Click "Apply" to allow access to the network.

If access to the network is blocked, the following message box is displayed.

OfficeServ Communicator
Unable to get information(Multicast Phone IP, Port) Please check the status of network connections.
ОК

In this case, click OK to close the message box. Then, in the Phone IP item, select Manual and then select Auto again. If the phone IP address can be retrieved successfully, it is displayed in the deactivated window. If an error notification window is still displayed, check the UP phone status and try again, or select "Manual" and enter the IP address of the phone directly.


Changing to a different Device Mode

If the Login ID: in step **4**, is not in the Device Mode you wish you can change between modes. This requires that you logout, select a new Device Mode, and then login.

To logout right click on the OfficeServ Communicator icon in the 📰 MainBar Task Bar. 🔅 Configuration 🔳 Main I OfficeServ Communicator 😼 Messenger Contacts <table-of-contents> 🚺 11:33 AM 🗾 PhoneBook 🗐 Call Log 🔀 Message 📴 Exec/Secr 宿 EasySet Then select Logout as indicated by the RED arrow in Figure 4 on 💻 Audio Conf. the right. 🙁 View Recordings 😍 Phone Contents 🖲 Schedule DDE ۲ Presence ۲ OSC Information Figure 1: OfficeServ 🙃 Help **Communicator Task Bar** 🔒 LogOut 🕕 Exit **Option** [LogOut] 🔨 💌 🤝 🚾 🛛 3:04 PM **1** 📒 MainBar 🔅 Configuration

You can now open the **Office**Serv Communicator configuration to change the Device Mode selection.

To do this, again right click on the **Office**Serv Communicator icon in the Task Bar.



Now select Configuration as indicated by the RED arrow in Figure 5 on the left.

Figure 5: OfficeServ Communicator Task Bar Option

[Configuration]

4:16 PM

🔨 💽 💌 🔿

🗖 Main

🗾 PhoneBook

평 Call Log

🔀 Message 🛐 Exec/Secr

宿 EasySet

Schedule

宿 Help 🔒 Loain

🕕 Exit

14 J

-

OSC Information

Audio Conf.
 View Recordings
 Phone Contents

📴 Messenger Contacts



Select the Device Mode for the communicator. For review; Soft Phone mode is used as an independent device that must be licensed on the switch, UC Phone mode is typically used in conjunction with SMT-i52xx Series model phones (can be used with limited functionality with SMT-i3105), and the Deck Phone mode is used with all other phone model types. In the example below UC Phone Mode is selected.

Oconfiguration		Select Device	Mode.	×
				A phase of US phase Deals phase
			Mode 50	π Phone 🔹 OC Phone 🖉 Desk Phone
Option	🕖 Device		2º Messenger	
Phone	• Station ID	2101	• ID	jane@osm.com
Phone Status	 Password 	••••	Password	Change
Login Info	• Local IP	🔵 Auto 💿 Manual	Server IP	192.168.1.110
Audio		192.168.1.115	Server Port	5070
Video	• Phone IP	💿 Auto 💿 Manual	• Local Port	5070
Etc.		192.168.1.126		
Dialling Rule				
HotKey			I Undeka	
DDE				102 160 1 110
			• Server IP	192.108.1.110
				OK Cancel Apply

Once you have selected the Device Mode Click [OK] and this will close the configuration.



Now again right click on the OfficeServ Communicator icon in the Task Bar and this time select Login.

To do this, right click on the OfficeServ Communicator icon in the Task Bar.



Now select Configuration as indicated by the RED arrow in Figure 6 on the left.

Figure 4: OfficeServ Communicator Task Bar Option [Login]



OfficeServ Communicator UC Main Control (Full View)

Once logged in the OSC UC Main Control will be displayed your PC. The figures below and on the next page show examples of the **Office**Serv UC Main Control for the Device Mode you last selected during the install and setup procedures. (*Full View shown below. Alternate views and Device mode details are explained in other sections of this manual.*)



Figure 5: When OfficeServ is in BLUE (see RED Arrow above) that indicates it is in Soft Phone Mode.

UCPhone Mode (Samsung SMT-i Series Device Integration Only)



Figure 6: When OfficeServ is in ORANGE (see RED Arrow above) that indicates it is in UC Phone Mode.



Figure 7: When OfficeServ is in GREEN (see RED Arrow above) that indicates it is in Desk Phone Mode.





Applying the OfficeServ Communicator Login Information

You must restart your OfficeServ Communicator to apply the login information you configured.

OfficeServ Communicator License Check

Every time you log in to the **Office**Serv system using your **Office**Serv Communicator, the **Office**Serv system checks the license for your **Office**Serv Communicator. If a license error occurs, you cannot log in to the **Office**Serv system using your **Office**Serv Communicator. In this case, consult your **Office**Serv system administrator.





This page is intentionally left blank.



Chapter 3: Controls and Configuration

OSC Controls

OfficeServ Communicator SideBar

×
🚾 UC Main
😼 Messenger Contacts
┚ PhoneBook
🗐 Call Log
🐱 Message
Exec/Secr
🔓 EasySet
💻 Audio Conf.
🖪 View Recordings
🔄 Phone Contents
🗰 Schedule
🗘 Configuration

The OSC SideBar is displayed at the Left of the PC's screen when login to the OSC system is successful. You can click on the SideBar and it will slide open so you can select from the functionality offered. Simply moving your cursor off of the Sidebar will cause it to slide closed.

SideBar operation and location can be controlled by the user through the OSC Configuration:

GENERAL

- Show SideBar on Mouse Click (Checked Default)
- (Uncheck to Show Sidebar on Mouse Over)

SIDEBAR POSITION

- Left (Default)
- Right

The sliding operation is provided to enable easy use. This allows the menus contained within it to display either when clicked or when a mouse pointer is moved over it.



OfficeServ Communicator UC Main Control(Full View)





Control Descriptions

LED Indicator for Operation Status

Displays the current status of the **Office**Serv Communicator (busy, station ringing, etc.) using different LED colors. The LED indicator for operation status operates as described in the table below, depending on the **O**SC function being used.

Item	Description
During a call	The LED indicator is on Solid.
When a station call rings	The LED indicator blinks.
When a trunk call rings	The LED indicator blinks.

Icons indicating the terminal's settings

Displays the icons indicating how the terminal functions are currently configured.

Icon	Description
E.	Boss/Secretary setting state
首	Auto Answer state or Broadcasting Answer state in the Answer mode
S. S.	Auto Answer state or Broadcasting Answer state in the Boss Answer mode (This icon is displayed only if the Answer mode is set to Ringing.)
2	There is at least one station message.
Ø	When there is a VM (Displayed when there is no station message)
1/4	Mute state
1	Calling is locked.
•	Both calling and receiving are locked.
X	There is at least one unread SMS message.
E	The absence message function is enabled.
6	Video mode state
	Video mode state but the video scenes are blocked.
%	The DND function is enabled.
C	The call forwarding function is enabled.



8 Main Display

The Main Display shows the call processing status and the various messages.

4 Minimize button

Minimizes the OfficeServ Communicator window.

Shrink UC Main Control button

Reduces the size of the **Office**Serv Communicator UC Main Control. The **O**SC provides three different sized forms of the UC Main Control.

- To shrink the size of the currently displayed main screen, click the button at the top right of the main screen. To enlarge the size of the shrunken UC Main Control, click the button at the top right of the UC Main Control.
- The Full View is the factory defaukt setting. Through Configuration > Options users can sellect the View they wantg to see when the OSC opens.

The pictures below show examples of the three forms of the main screen.

(Full View) - Default UC Main Control screen size



(Mini)



(MiniBar)





6 Hide button

Hides the OSC window and displays an icon in the Windows system tray.

Show/Hide Dialpad button

Shows or hides the Dialpad screen of the OSC.

8 Customized menus

Using the Configuration screen of the OSC you can assign up to 4 menus to customize your UC Main Control. (details for each of the below options are discussed later in this manual.)

- [Messenger Contacts]: Allows access and Visibility of Status indication to all contacts on the

OfficeServ Messenger server. (Default)

- [PhoneBook]: Allows access to the Phonebook menu. (Default)
- [Call Log]: Allows access to the Call History menu. (Default)
- [Messages]: Allows access to the Messages menu. (Default)
- [Schedule]: Allows access to the Schedule menu.
- [View Recordings]: Allows access to the View Recordings menu.



NOTE

Customized menus are only available when the UC Main Control is in Full View.

9 Function buttons

- [Video Window]: Opens the video window. Video calls can be made between users registered on the same system.
- [Conference]: Allows access to the Voice Conference function.
- [Option Menu]: Allows the Option menu to be used during a call.
 - Memo: Opens a memo window allowing you to type some notes or comments that will be saved with the call reference in the Call Log.
 - SMS: Opens the SMS window so you can send a text message to another subscriber.
 - Start Recording: Starts the OSC recorder allowing to you to record the current conversation.
 - Start Video Recording: Starts the OSC video recorder allowing to you to record a video session between you and another user on the same system.
- [Hold] button: Allows a current call to be held temporarily.
- [Program Key]: Displays the programable keys currently assigned.
- [Soft Key]: Allows access to the Soft keys available while talking on the phone of logged into VM.

Show/Hide Call List button

Shows or hides the Call List screen.

(This can only be used when in the DeskPhone mode.)



[Call]/[End]/[Redial]/[Hold]/[Transfer]/[Pickup]

- [Call]: press to mak e a call or when your phone is ringing answer a call.
- [End]: press to end/terminate a call.
- [Redial]: press to call the most recently dialed number.
- [Hold]: Allows the user to place a caller on hold.
- [Transfer]: Allows a call to be forwarded to other person during a call.
- [Pickup]: Allows a call which is ringing on other person's phone to be answered.

Animated icon indicating phone status

- Displays the phone's status with an animated icon. If the little blue arrow to the right of the Phone Status icon is pressed a Functions Menu Window opens with additional functionality. (*details on the Functions Menu Window are discussed later in this manual*)

Idle



On the Phone



Animated icon indicating user status

Displays the user status with an animated icon. This is used for Presence Awareness. When the little blue arrow to the right of the User Status icon is pressed the user can select the Presence Status they want displayed to other **Office**Serv Messenger users on the system.





OSC Control Details

Video Window

As it's name would imply, the Video Window displays both your video stream as well as the video stream of the user you are speaking with. Both users MUST be using either Communicator in Video mode or an SMT-i5243 phone with an optional USB Video camera installed. Both users MUST be on the same system.

The Video screen is displayed when you click the

he button during a video call or is displayed automatically when you make or

receive a video call. To close the Video screen, click the 🔀 button located at the top right.





Video Call Function To use the Video Call function, the call mode must be set to [Video Mode]. For more information on the call mode, refer to the 'Video Tab' section of the 'Configuring the OfficeServ Communicator Options' section.



Picture In Picture (PIP)

The PIP screen refers to a small screen displayed on top of the Video screen during a video call. The large screen displayed during a call shows the scenes being received from the opposite party. The small screen, displayed on top of the large screen, shows the scenes being sent to the opposite party.





Program Key Window

The Program Key Window displays various functions provided by the system as shortcut buttons. These buttons were assigned to a user by a system administrator. A function can be run by clicking the corresponding button. There can be as many as 5 pages of 20 buttons each.

To show the Program Key Window in the standby state or during a call, click the button.

To close the Program Keys screen, click the button located at the top right.

This Program Key Window us also often refered to as the AOM.



Items Displayed in the Program Keys Screen

The items displayed in the Program Keys screen are often different dfor every user depending on the functions enabled in the system.



Soft Key Window

Much like Program Keys & the Function Menu, the Soft key window gives the user easy access to functions and features they may require. The Soft Key window(s) is only available when the user is on



the phone. The Soft Keys available will change based on the call type. Options may be different depending if you the user is on an Intercom call, a Trunk call, connected to their VM listening to a message, etc....

The two figures to the left are an example of a Soft Key window displayed during a Trunk call.



Functions Menu Window

The Functions Menu Window displays convenient commonly used features of the system. The OSC lists them as a menu item. Simply Click a menu item to use a specific function.

The figures below are an example of the Functions Menu Window displayed by clicking the blue arrow to the right of the Phone status indicator.



Boss Status Display Window

This window is displayed only for OSC where the Exec/Secretary function is set. Administrative Assistances (formerly referred to as Secretaries when the original feature was 1st developed) can conveniently manage the absent status of the Boss.

This window can be opened by clicking

when

📴 Exec./Secr.

enabled on the OSC SideBar where the Exec/Secretary function is configured.





Windows System Tray OSC Menu

If you right-click on the OfficeServ Communicator icon () in the Windows system tray, the following context menu is displayed. Since it is used in a similar way with similar functionality as the Sidebar they will be explained together.



Item	Description		
SideBar	Displays the SideBar		
Configuration	Allows you to configure various O SC options.		
	For more information, refer to the 'General Tab' section of the 'Configuring the Office Serv Communicator Options' section.		
UC Main	Pops open and/or assigns focus to the UC Main Control when the O SC UC Main is closed or not visiable behind another program.		
Messenger Contacts	Opens the O SC Messenger Contacts status monitor. Users can see the Status of other Messenger Users on the system. It will also provide a BLF condition for those users.		
	For more information, refer to the 'IM/PS' chapter. NOTE: This menu item is only shown in the OSC Professional Installation Mode.		



PhoneBook	Opens the O SC Information Box to the PhoneBook section.
	For more information, refer to the 'Phonebook' section of the 'Menu Functions' chapter.
Call Log	Opens the O SC Information Box to the Call Logs section. Allows access to the Call History.
	For more information, refer to the 'Call History' section of the 'Menu Functions ' chapter.
Message	Opens the O SC Information Box to the Messages section. Allows access to the SMS/Text Message History for that user
Exec./Secr.	Opens the Boss Status Display Window.
	NOTE: This menu item is enabled only if the Exec./Secr. function is enabled for the ID in the system.
Easyset	If the Easyset URL has been listed in OSC Configuration > ETC. Clicking this Easyset button will connect the user to the Link Server V3
	For more information, refer to the Easyset section of the 'Menu Functions' chapter.
Audio Conf.	Opens the Audio Conference Window.
	For more information, refer to the 'Voice Conference' section.
View Recordings	Activates the View Recordings screen during a call.
	For more information, refer to the 'View Recordings' section of the 'Menu Functions' chapter.
Phone Contents	Opens the Contents Management window. From here users can move images to and from the SMT-i5243 Phone. These images can be used for Wallpaper, PhoneBook icons, and as the the telephone's Screen Saver. In addition ringtones can be uplaoded to the SMT-i5243 as well.
	NOTE: This item is only available if the user is running in either O SC Basic or Professional UCPhone Mode
Schedule	Allows access to the Schedule menu.
	For more information, refer to the 'Schedule' section of the 'Menu Functions' chapter.
DDE	Allows the user to Connect or Disconnect to/from the DDE Server. Slecting Connect to DDE opens the DDE Server Configuration Window.
Presence	This is only available in OSC Professional Instalation Mode. From here the user can select their current Status: Online, Away, Busy, Conference, Lunch, DND, and Appear Offline.
OSC Information	Displays the Copyright and Version information of the OfficeServ Communicator
Help	Opens a searchable User Manual NOTE: This searchable User Manual was not written specifically for the US market. It may contain references to items not available in the US, and may not have all items currently being offered in the US.
Login/Logout	Logs the user In/Out of the OfficeServ Communicator.
Exit	Logs the user out of the OSC, closes the UC Main Control and exits the application.



Configuring the OfficeServ Communicator Options

The OSC Configuration contains all the user defined parameters and settings to required to have the OSC connect with the System and various other Servers. In the the next few pages we will discuss those parameters and settings and the Tabs in the Configuration wheer you can find them. First we need to open the **O**SC Configuration.

1. Click the [Configuration] icon in either the OSC SideBar (shown on the right) or the Windows System Tray OSC Menu (not shown).



Option Tab

The [Option] tab contains the settings for how the user interfaces with the UC Main Control.

2. Select the [Option] tab in the Configuration screen.

Configuration				×
		Mada o r		Dedu Director
		Mode 🔍 S	oπ Phone 💿 UL Pho	ne 🗾 Desk Phone
Option	🛱 General		🔲 UC Main	
Phone	💌 Run on Windows start up	🔽 Auto login when server recovers	• Mode	Full version 🛛 🔽
Phone Status	🔽 Run auto-login	🔽 Show SideBar on mouse click	• User Define 1	Messenger Conta 🔽
Login Info			• User Define 2	PhoneBook 🛛 🔽
Audio	Notify		• User Define 3	Call Log 🛛 🔽
Video	🔽 On missed call	Use the notification sound	• User Define 4	Message 🔽
Etc.	🗹 On incoming call	When contacts come online	* o:d-p	
Dialing Rule	🔽 View message on arrival		SideBar position	🚔 Diabt
HotKey				Ser Right
DDE	Call option		🔺 Program Langua	ge
DDL	Pop main on incoming call	Minimize main when call is finished	 Language 	English 💌
	Beep when phone is ringing	Pop memo when call is connected		
			OK <u>C</u> an	icel Apply

Item	Option	Description	
General	Run OSC when the computer starts	When checked, the Office Serv Communicator is run automatically when the computer starts.	
	Run Auto-Login When checked, the O SC will not ask for OSC login credentials.		
	Auto Login when server recovers	When checked, the O SC will reconnect to the Office Serv Messenger server if the server or service stops and restarts for any reason.	
	Show SideBar on Mouse click.	When checked, the Sidebar will slide open only when it is clicked. When unchecked the SideBar will slide open on a Mouse Over event.	



Notification	On Missed Call	When checked, if a call is received while you are away from your desk the Office Serv Communicator pops a notification window letting you know you missed a call(s).
	On Incoming Call	When checked, the O SC pops a window with CID information if CID received. The O SC will make effort to refernce that CID with information you have entered in your PhoneBook.
	View Message on Arrival	When checked, if an SMS is received the Office Serv Communicator notifies you of it.
	Use the notification sound.	When checked, the notification sound is enabled.
	When Contacts come online	When checked, if a user registered in your Buddylist logs in to the server, the Office Serv Communicator notifies you of it.
Call Option	Pop Main on incoming call	Opens or brings the UC Main Control forward when an incoming call is ringing.
	Beeps when phone is ringing	When checked, if a call or message is received the Office Serv Communicator beeps (with the PC speaker tones) to notify the user. If this checkbox is checked in your Office Serv Communicator and a call or message is received to it, other persons can know of it easily and pick it up for you with their Office Serv Communicator.
	Minimize main when call is finished	When checked, the UC Main Control will automatically minimize when the call has ended.
	Pop Memo when call is connected	When checked, if you are connected to an opposite party, the Memo window is displayed automatically.
Program Language	Language	Select the desired language for the OSC PC Interface. If you cannge from One language to another, you must exit the OSC and then launch it again.
UC Main	UC Main Control Mode	Sets the initial mode of theUC Main Control Mode; Full, Mini, or MiniBar.
	Custom Buttons	Sets the custom buttons the user will have available from the UC Main Control Full version.



Phone Tab

In the Phone tab, the options related to the Phone function of the OfficeServ Communicator can be configured.

3. Select the **[Phone]** tab in the Configuration screen.

Configuration						×
			Mode	Soft Phone	UC Phone	Desk Phone
Option	🗘 Function Select					
Phone	• Dial Mode	Overlap 🗸 🗸		• Boss Answering	Ringing	~
Phone Status	 Answering Mode 	Ringing 🛛 💌		• Internal Call Display	Name	~
Login Info	 Station Name 	Scott Hoek]			
Audio	• Language	English 🛛 👻				
Video						
	🎝 Station On/Off					
Dialing Rule	MAUTO HOLD	MUTO TIMER		PAGE REJOIN	🗹 AME P/	ASSWORD
HotKey	🗹 DISPLAY SPD NAME	AUTO CAMPON		CID REVIEW ALL	🔲 AUTO	ANS CO CALL
DDE						
				ОК	Cancel	Apply

• The functions in this section are all system functions. Therefore, they only operate normally if they are enabled in the **Office**Serv system.

Item	Option	Description
Function Select	Dial Mode	 Select the Dial mode. (Select either Batch mode or Sequential mode.) Enbloc: A call is made when you first enter a phone number and click the [Call] button. If you enter a wrong number, you can delete it and enter the correct number again. Overlap: A call is made immediately as a phone number is entered. If a wrong number is entered, the [End] button has to be clicked to disconnect the call and enter the correct number again.
	Answering Mode	 Set the desired Answer mode of the OfficeServ Communicator to be used when a call is received. Ringing: The phone rings when a call is received. Auto Answer: When a call is received, it is connected automatically. Announcement Answer: When a call is received, the speaker turns itself on so that the voice of the caller can be heard. At this time, the listener's voice is not heard by the caller. If the receiver or the [Speaker] button is pressed, the caller is connected to the listener and they can speak.
	Station Name	Sets the name that other users see when thy call you or you call them.
	Language	Changes the display language of the SMT-i Series phone



Item	Option	Description
	Boss Answering	This function is available only in an OfficeServ Communicator set as a director (secretary). Set the Director Answer mode of the OfficeServ Communicator.
	Internal Call Display	Set what is displayed on the station buttons in the Program Keys screen. - Number: Displays station numbers in the Program Keys screen. - Name: Displays station names in the Program Keys screen.
Station On/Off	AUTO HOLD	When checked, if a different trunk is selected while the you are talking on a trunk call, this existing trunk call is held automatically.
	DISPLAY SPD NAME	When checked, if you make a call using a system speed dial, the name of the speed dial is displayed.
	AUTO TIMER	When checked, if a specific period time is passed when you are talking on a trunk call, the call duration is displayed automatically.
	AUTO CAMPON	When checked, if another trunk call is received while you are talking on a trunk call, the OfficeServ Communicator automatically makes that call wait without playing the busy tone to the person who made it.
	CID REVIEW ALL	When checked, the function which displays the caller identification when a call is received is enabled.
	AME PASSWORD	When checked, you have to enter the password to change the Announce MEssage (AME) status.
	AUTO ANS CO CALL	When checked, trunk calls are automatically answered.



Phone Status Tab

In the [Phone Status] tab, you can configure the various options related to the system.

4. Select the [Phone Status] tab in the Configuration screen.

🔅 Configuration						×
			Mode	Soft Phone	UC Phone	Desk Phone
Option	😂 Call Foward					
Phone	Clear					
Phone Status	All Calls	5049	On Busy/On No) Answer		
Login Info	💭 On Busy	5049	DND Forward	5049		
Audio	💭 On No Answer	5049	• Follow Me			
Video						
Etc.	Phone Password	Change				
Dialing Rule						
HotKey	🖏 Absent Message					
DDE	Clear			~		
	• Absent Msg Edit			Edit		
		-			_	
				ОК	: Cancel	Apply
				ОК	Cancel	Apply

Item	Option	Description				
Call Forward	Clear	Disables/clears Call Forwarding on the Phone for that user. It does not clear the Forwarding destinations.				
	All Calls	Forwards all received calls.				
	On Busy	Forwards only the calls received while you are already talking on the phone.				
	On No Answer	Forwards calls only if they are not answered.				
	On Busy/On No Answer	Forwards calls if they are received during a call or are not answered.				
	DND Forward	Select this option when you do not want to answer the received calls and forward all of them to another phone or VM.				
	Follow Me	If other O SC (or keyphone) user sets the call forwarding function that the calls received to his OfficeServ Communicator are to be forwarded to your OfficeServ Communicator, his phone number is displayed in the input field next to this option button.				
Phone Password	Change	Allows the user to change the user password of their SMT-i Series phone				
Absence Message	Clear	You can set a message to be displayed for the calling user when you are absent. You can also enable or disable this function.				



edit definable messages.	Absent Msg Edit	Some absent messages are user definable.	Click the edit button to	
		edit definable messages.		



Absence Message

The messages 1 to 15 are the system messages registered in the system. The messages 16 to 20 are the custom messages you can modify. To modify the absence message, select one of the messages 16 to 20 and enter the new message text. Then click the [Modify] button.



Login Info Tab

In the [Connection] tab, you can configure the various environmental settings related to connecting your OfficeServ Communicator to the appropriate server(s) and system.



OSC must be Logged Off to make changes to the Login Info Tab

Only the Update Server IP can be changed on this tab while the OSC is logged in.

5. Select the [Login Info] tab in the Configuration screen.

<SoftPhone Mode>





<UCPhone Mode>

¢ Configuration					×
			Mode So	oft Phone 🛛 UC Phone	Desk Phone
Option	🕖 Device		🔎 Messenger		
Phone	• Station ID	3237	• ID	jane@osm.com	
Phone Status	Password	••••	Password	•••••• Change	
Login Info	• Computer IP	💿 Auto 🛛 🔘 Manual	• Server IP	192.168.1.110	
Audio		192.168.1.115 💌	• Server Port	5070	
Video	• Phone IP	💿 Auto 🛛 🔘 Manual	• Client Port	5070	
Etc.		192.168.1.126			
Dialing Rule					
HotKey			🔲 Undate		
DDE			Gorver ID	192 168 1 110	
				102.100.1.110	
5. 1				OK Cancel	Apply

<DeskPhone Mode>

Configuration					×
			Mode 🔍 S	oft Phone 🔍 UC Phone	Desk Phone
Option	Device		2º Messenger		
Phone Status	Device ID	3237	• ID	jane@osm.com	
Login Info	Password	••••	Password	••••••• Change	
Etc.	• Link IP	192.168.1.110	• Server IP	192.168.1.110	
Dialing Rule	• Link Port	6000	• Server Port	5070	
HotKey			• Client Port	5070	
DDE					
			🖳 Update	402.400.4.440	-
			• Server IP	192.168.1.110	
				OK Cancel	Apply



Item	Option	Description		
Phone Information	Station ID	The Station ID to be used by the Office Serv Communicator that represents the user. Usually their extension number.		
	Device ID	The Device ID to be used by the Office Serv Communicator that represents the user. Usually their extension number.		
	Password	The password corresponding to the users Station ID		
	Link IP	Enter the IP address of the Office Serv Link server.		
	Link Port	Enter the number of the Office Serv Link server port. - The default is 6000.		
	System IP	Enter the IP address of the OfficeServ System.		
	System Port	Enter the number of the Office Serv Link server port. - The default is 6000.		
	Computer IP	Enter the IP address of the user's PC.		
	Phone IP	Enter the IP address of the user's UC Phone.		
Messenger	ID	The ID to be used when logging in to the Office Serv Messenger server.		
	Password	The password to be used when logging in to the Office Serv Messenger server.		
	Server IP	Enter the IP address of the Office Serv Messenger server.		
	Server Port	Enter the number of the Office Serv Messenger server port. - The default is set to 5070.		
	Local Port	Enter the number of the port through which data is to be received to the user's PC from the Office Serv Messenger server. - The default is set to 5070.		





This page is intentionally left blank.



Audio Tab

In the [Audio] tab, you can configure the devices to use on the PC where your OfficeServ Communicator is installed and set the various sound volumes.



6. Select the **[Audio]** tab in the Configuration screen.

Item	Option	Description
Sound Devices	Speaker	Select the audio output device (speaker) to be used by the OSC.
	Mic. (Microphone)	Select the audio input device (microphone) to be used by the O SC.
	AGC	When checked, the Auto Microphone Volume Control function is enabled.
Ringer Device	Ringer	Select the audio output device (speaker) to be used by the O SC when a call is ringing.
Voice	Noise Surpression	Set one of four levels of noise supression; Off. Low, Mid, High. Noise surpression reduces the microphone noises during a call.
	Echo Cancellation	When on it reduces and/or removes echoes during a call.
Volume	Ringtone Vol.	Adjust the ringtone volume.
	Speaker Vol.	Adjust the speaker volume to use while you are talking. The speaker volume control displayed in the Dialpad of the UC Main Control is the same as this Speaker Volume control.
	Mic. Vol.	Adjust the microphone volume.
	Tone Vol.	Adjust the volume of the system tones, such as Hold tone and DND tone, etc.



Video Tab

In the [Video] tab, you can configure the video call environment for the PC where your **Office**Serv Communicator is installed.

7. Select the Video tab in the Configuration screen.

¢ Configuration		×
		Mode Soft Phone UC Phone Desk Phone
Option	🧔 Call Mode	🗖 Camera
Phone	💌 Video Mode	• Capture Device
Phone Status	💭 Voice Mode	USB2.0 UVC 1.3M WebCam
Login Info		• Video Codec
Audio		H263
Video		
Etc.		• Capture Frame
Dialing Rule		30rps
HotKey		• Capture Size
DDE		
		OK Cancel Apply

Item	Option	Description
Call Mode	Video Mode	Uses the Inter-Station Video Call function in the Office Serv Communicator.
	Audio Mode	Uses the Audio Call function only in the O SC, without using the Inter-Station Video Call function.
Camera	Capture Device	Shows a list of installed cameras.
	Video Codec	Select the video codec to apply when a video call is received. * The H.264 codec is applied to only the video calls between OSC users.
	Capture Frame	Set the capture frame size of the camera to apply in a video call. * Preferentially, the capture frame is adjusted automatically according to the CPU load rate.



Etc. Tab

In the [Etc.] tab, you can set your avatar and configure other environmental settings for your OfficeServ Communicator.

8. Select the [ETC] tab in the Configuration screen.

© Configuration	×
	Mode Coff Diama UC Diama Dock Diama
Option Image: CID Search Phone Image: OSC Address Book Phone Status Image: OutLook Login Info Image: OutLook Audio Image: OutLook Video Image: OutLook Etc. Image: OutLook Dialing Rule Image: OutLook	Mode Solt Phone OC Phone Desk Phone • Path C:\Program Files\Samsung Electroni Search • Profile Photo C:\Program Files\Samsung Electroni Search
HotKey DDE	EasySet URL Http:// 192.168.1.110/Easyset Auto Login OK Cancel Apply

Item	Option	Description			
Location of the	Left	Displays the Main Bar at the left of the screen.			
Main Bar	Right	Displays the Main Bar at the right of the screen.			
CID Search	ID Search OSC Address Book Searches the OSC's Internal PhoneBook Contacts based incoming CID received. Outlook [Mask] Sets the mask variable used to match incomming CID aga stored contact phone numbers Outlook [Conta :ts] Searches Microsoft Outlook Contacts based on the incoming received.				
	LDAP Searches the LDAP based on the incoming CID rec				
Save file path	Path	Sets the path to a location used by the O SC to save files when it receives a file or captures screens for a video call.			
Avatar	Set the avatar to be shown to the opposite party during a video call if user's Camera is off or when in a chat session.				
Easyset	Enter the Easyset server URL. Also if you wish to not have to login into Easyset and use the Station ID and Password as set in the Login Info tab as your login credentials for Easy set place a check in the check box for Auto Login.				

Dialing Rule Tab

In the [Dialing Rule] tab, you can modify the PC dialing rules as set in Control Panel.

9. Select the [Dialing Rule] tab in the Configuration screen.

Configuration				-	×
		Mode	Soft Phone	UC Phone	Desk Phone
Option Phone Phone Status Login Info	Image: Dialing Position • Country/Region United States • Area Code	~			
Audio Video Etc. Dialing Rule HotKey DDE	 Dialing Rule Access Code for Local Calls Access Code for Long-Distance Calls Carrier Code for Long-Distance Calls Carrier Code for International Calls 				
			ОК	Cancel	Apply

Item	Option	Description
Dialing Position	Country/Region	Select the country to pull the dial plan from.
	Area Code	Enter your local Area Code
Dialing Rule	Access Code for Local Calls	Enter the code required by the System for making a Local call
	Access Code for Long Distance Calls	Enter the code required by the System for making a Long Distance call
	Carrier Code for Long Distance Calls	Enter the code required by the Carrier for making Long Distance calls
	Carrier Code for International Calls	Enter the code required by the Carrier for making International calls



HotKey Tab

In the [HotKey] tab, you can assign HotKeys to functionality you may want easy asscess to. 214-207-2632

10. Select the [HotKey] tab in the Configuration screen.



Scroll through the action buttons available and assign a combination of keys to the functionality desired.



DDE

In the [DDE] tab, you can configure the DDE program.

11. Select the [DDE] tab in the Configuration screen.

Configuration						×
			Mode	Soft Phone	UC Phone	Desk Phone
Option Phone	• Enable DDE	• Search				
Dhone Status	For Incoming Internal	Using Caller's ID				
Login Info	For Incoming External	Using DNIS				
Audio	• DDE Program					
Video	Program Other	- TEST				
	Path					
Dialing Rule	DDE Program Mask					
HotKey						
DDE						
				ок	Cancel	Apply

Item	Option	Description
Enable DDE	For Incoming Internal	Sets whether to use station lines when using DDE.
	For Incoming External	Sets whether to use external lines when using DDE.
Search for	Sets the item to search for. Select either Using Caller's ID or Using DNIS.	
DDE Program	Program	Select either Other or Goldmine for Windows
	Path	Sets the paths of the DDE programs



A. You can select "Goldmine" or "Other" as the DDE program.

DDE Server Configuration				
OK CAI	NCEL			
	figuration OK CAI			

B. If you have selected "Goldmine" as the DDE program, you can click the "..." button next to the "Location" field and set the path of the selected program so that it can be run automatically when DDE initialization is performed.





C. You can set phone number formats by clicking the "Change" button next to the "DDE Program Mask" field. An "x" denotes a digit.



For example, assume that a 7-digit phone number is saved in the xxx-xxxx format in the Goldmine program. But, since the OSC program transmits a CID in the xxxxxxx format, when it transmits a phone number to the Goldmine program, it must transmit it after changing it to the xxx-xxxx format so that the Goldmine can display the user information. Therefore, in this case, in the "Phone Number Format Setting" window, you have to set the mask 'xxx-xxxx' that matches 7 digits and then click the "OK" button.

D. Click the "OK" or "Apply" button to apply the changed settings. If you have changed the DDE program, the following message box is displayed.



Chapter 4: Getting Started

Making A Call

Before Making a Call

This section describes the functions used for making calls. For information on each function, refer to each function description section.

Category	Intercom Call	External Call		
Functions	- Making an Intercom Call	- Making an External call		
	- Busy Station Callback	- Redial		
	- Camp On	- Busy CO line Callback		
	- Connecting to an Operator	- Redialing a CO line		
		- Parking Orbit		
		- Saving Phone Numbers		
		- Making a Call to the Saved Phone Number		
	- Dialing the Most Recently Called Number			
	- Making a call using the Recent Call Log			
	- Making a call using a system speed dial number			
	- Making a call using Personal directory dial number			
	- Making a Call Using a Directory Name			


Making Calls

This section describes the functions for making calls using OfficeServ SoftPhone. This user guide describes how to make a call in the [Enbloc] mode by using the [Send] or [End] button.

Making Calls by Using the [Send], [Speaker], or [End] Button

Click [Send] to make a call. Click [End] to end the call.

OfficeS	erv o	OMMUNICATOR					ĸХ	III Dia	Ipad		×
		B						11	2.	3 DEF	11
		Clint						4 _{GHI}	5 JRL	6 MNO	
		3236						7 ^{HH} PORS	8 Å	9 ^{**}	ľ
*	×	Sat, 21	-eb, 2009 PM 2	:41				*	02	#	
$\bigcirc \bigcirc$	R	ΔO	ก	()	1.	÷	Ш	0	+		(۵

Making Calls by Using the Keyboard

- **1.** Enter a phone number in a wait state by using the keyboard.
- 2. Press the [Enter] key in the keyboard or click the [Send] button to make a call.
- 3. After a call is completed, press the [Esc] key in the keyboard or click the [End] button.

Making Calls by Using the Dial Buttons on the Numpad

1. Enter a phone number in a wait state by using the dial buttons on the numpad.

If the numpad window is not displayed, click the button to display the numpad window.

III Dia	alpad		×
1'	2.	3 DEF	
4 ан	5 ^{L≅} JKL	6 ^{CE} MNO	
	8 Å*	9 **	°
*	02	#	
•		1	((◄)





Making a Call

This function allows you to make a call.

Making a Call

Follow the steps below to make a call:



describes cases where the dial mode is 'Enbloc'.

- For details on the dial mode, refer to [System Config.] tab of 'OfficeServ SoftPhone Option Settings'.



Making a Call from the Recent Call History

You can make a call from your recent call history.



1. Click the [Call] button in the standby state

State of the second				
1				
4			Name M	P 9.
	Name	Phone Number	Connect Time	Call Duration
Contact Lint	Unknown	4033	2009-02-25 19 43 36	
	😍 Unknown	4033	2009-02-25 19 41:04	- +
	15 10101 St	3227	2009-02-25 19:34 4)	*0×0
Contract of sector	안 이이상 상	3027	2009-02-25 19:33:59	00.00.14
	10 10111 2	3227	2009-02-25 19:31:49	
AILCBIN	V audt auf	3238	2009-02-25 19:30-01	
	😲 Linknown	3238	2009-02-25 18:28:19	*
	12 이이의 삼	3027	2009-02-25 19:29:15	
	10 10101 ST	3227	2009-02-25 19:27:56	-
	10 12 10 10 12	3027	2009-02-25 19:27.15	+1
	V Unknown	3227	2009-02-25 19:20.36	
	😍 Unknown	3227	2009-02-25 19:26:29	21
	t Unknown	3227	2009-02-25 18:27:09	
	V Unknown	3227	2009-02-25 18 15 56	*
	😲 Unknown	3237	2009-02-25 10:15:14	00:00 12
	COLUMN TWO IS NOT			100
			The second se	Delete Delete All

2. The phone numbers of the recently received or sent calls are displayed sequentially starting from the most recent.

0

3. To make a call, select a history entry and click the [Make Call] button or right-click on it and click [Make Call] from the menu displayed.



Making a Call from a Call List

For more information on how to make a call from the Recent Call List/Dialed Call List/Received Call List, refer to the 'Call History' section of the 'Menu Functions' chapter.

Saving a Phone Number

To save a phone number from the recent call history, select a history entry and click the Save Number button.



Answering A Call

Before Answering a Call

This section describes functions for answering calls. For information on each function, refer to each function description section.

Category	Intercom Call	External call
Functions	- Answering an Intercom Call	- Answering an External call
	- Answering a Call in Auto Answer Mode	- Answering an External Call Using a Night
	- Answering a Call in Page Answer Mode	Service Bell
	- Call pickup	
	- Group call pickup	
	- Answering a camp on call	



Answering a Call

A call can be answered by using one of the following methods in the OfficeServ Communicator. This manual mainly describes how to answer a call using the Call and End buttons.

Answering a Call Using the Call, Speaker, and End buttons.

When a call is received, you can answer it by clicking the [Call] button E. After finishing your conversation, you can end the call by clicking the [End] button E.



Answering a Call from the Received Call Notification Screen

- When the OfficeServ Communicator screen is hidden, the Received Call Notification screen is displayed to notify you that there is a call just received.
- **1.** When a call is received, the Received Call Notification screen is displayed.



2. If the number of the caller is registered in the phonebook, two bars are displayed at the bottom of the main screen. These can be clicked to view the information on the opposite party (the Opposite Party Information screen) and the recent call history to and from that number (the Recent Call History screen)



3. Click Accept to answer the call, i.e., to connect to the opposite party.

B _ Relative information	×
	Sting Kim
	B OFFICE ■ C-P A HOME 3227 ■ EMAIL ■ WEB AD,

眇	Recent Calllog			^
	Date	Time	Call duration	TelNo.
¢×	2009-02-26	09:51:33	-	3227
4	2009-02-26	09:49:11	00:00:11	3227
۲×	2009-02-26	09:48:47	-	3227
۲×	2009-02-26	09:46:52	-	3227
V×.	2009-02-25	19:34:49	-	3227
4	2009-02-25	19:33:59	00:00:14	3227
4	2009-02-25	19:31:49	-	3227



NOTE Opposite Party Information Screen

The Opposite Party Information screen displays, by default, the name, email address, and phone number, etc. of the opposite party registered in the phonebook.

The Opposite Party Information bar which you can click to show the Opposite Party Information screen is displayed only if the opposite party is a user registered in your phonebook.



Answering a Call

This function allows you to answer the call .

Answering a Call

This function allows you to answer the call.



1. OfficeServ SoftPhone rings and displays a message notifying you that a call has arrived.

If the ring volume is set to minimum, OfficeServ SoftPhone will display only a message.



2. Click [Send] to answer the call.

Click [Speaker] or receiver to answer the call.



Click [End] to end the call.

3.

I f the call was answered by clicking the receiver, click the receiver again to end the call.

Convenient Functions

Functions Available during a Call

This section describes the functions you can use while you are talking on a station or trunk call using the OfficeServ Communicator.

Holding a Call

If an urgent job occurs or another call is received during a call, the current call can be held for a while and then reconnected after the urgent work or other call is finished.

Holding a Station Call



1. To hold a station call while you are talking on it, click the [Hold] button.



- **2.** The "HOLD ON" message is displayed on the main screen.
 - If the station number is registered in the Program Keys screen, the corresponding station number button blinks.



• In the main screen of the opposite party, a message showing that you are holding his call is displayed.



3. To connect to the held call again, click the [Call Button] wher the caller is holding.



Call Transfer

This function allows you to transfer a caller to another user on the system.

Unconditional Call Transfer



1. Click [Transfer] during an external call.

III Dia	alpad		×
1'	2'ABC	3 DEF	+ F
4 जन GHI	5 L≅ JKL	6 ^{CE} MNO	
7 ^{HE} PORS	8 Å	9 ## WXYZ	Ŷ
*	02	#	
•	+	8	

2. Enter the station number or CO line number to be transferred.



3. While the transfer bell is ringing, click **[End]** and hang up the phone to transfer the call immediately.

Click [Speaker] or the receiver.



Conditional Call Transfer



1. Click [Transfer] during an external call.



2. Enter the target station number or CO line number, and wait until the other party answers the call.



3. Once the party to be transferred answers the call, speak to the person and click **[End]** to hang up the phone.

Click [Speaker] or the receiver.



Transferring an incoming call directly to a voice mailbox

Select [Voice Mail Box] from the AOM window and enter the voice mailbox number to transfer an incoming call to a voice mailbox. Note that the Samsung SMVi card should be installed in the phone system and that the system administrator should already set the voice mailbox function by using the MMC program.



Mute (Blocking Sound to the Caller)

This function allows you to hear the voice of the caller but to prevent the caller from hearing your voice during a call.



1. Click [Mute] or select [MUTE] from the Soft Menu window while calling.

🔘 Calling Memu 🛛 🗙
EXE/SECR MSG
mute (Off)
CONFERENCE
i≪ < 1/2 ► ₩

2. Click [Mute] again or select [mute(off)] from the Soft Menu window to disable the mute function.



Conference Call

This function allows up to five persons (stations or trunks) to participate in a conference call. You can initiate a conference call and invite up to other four persons to it.



1. Click the [Conference] button in the standby state. Alternately, click the [Open Audio Conference] button in the menu bar.



- **2.** Enter the phone number to invite to the conference in an input field and check the [Select] checkbox next to it.
 - If there is a registered group, this can be selected.



3. Click the [Start Audio Conference] button to make calls to the specified persons.



4. Begin and continue the conference when they are connected.



😵 Audio Co	onference		
	😙 Exit		
1 4033		<u>_</u>	Disconn.
2 4035		<u> </u>	Disconn.
3			Call
4			Call

5. To disconnect the connection for one person during the conference, click the **[Disconnect]** button next to the input field where his phone number is entered.

🗞 Audio Conference	
Texit	
1 4033	C Disconn.
2 4035	C Disconn.
3 4036	Stop Stop
4	Call

- **6.** To invite another additional person during the conference, enter his phone number in an empty input field and click the [Request] button next to it.
 - When the phone of the invited party rings, the Request button changes to become the Stop button.
 - The connection request can be cancelled by clicking the Stop button before the invited party answers it.

0

7. To end the conference call, click the [End Conference Call] button.

Video Call

PIP Function

You can check and change the position of the PIP screen displaying you during a call.



1. Click the [PIP] button in the Video Call screen.



- **2.** Each time the [PIP] button is pressed, the position of the PIP screen display changes its order.
 - The position of the PIP screen is changed in the order of bottom right, top right, top left, bottom left, and no display.



PIP Function

To use the PIP function during a call, the size of Video Call screen must be the CIF size (352*288). Otherwise it cannot be activated. You can change, during a call, the size of the Video Call screen where the opposite party is displayed.



Block Video Function

The user can stop snding his/her Video transmission at any time.



1. Click the [Stop Sending] button before making a call or during a call.



2. To make scenes display on the phone of the opposite party, click the **[Start Sending]** button again.

- If the [Stop Sending button] is pressed during a call, the Block Video function is applied to that call only. If the [Stop Sending] button is pressed while in the standby screen, the Block Video function is enabled for all calls by default. To disable the Block Video function enabled for all calls by default, click the [Start Sending] button again.
- In the UC Phone mode, the [Stop Sending] button is enabled only during a call and the Block Video function is applied to that call only, that is, you cannot enable it for all calls.
- When the Block Video function is enabled or applied, the Video Call icon is hidden in the OfficeServ Communicator LCD screen.



Microsoft Outlook Add-in Phone Function

Microsoft Outlook Add-in Screen

If you install the OfficeServ Communicator in a PC where Microsoft Outlook is installed, the OfficeServ Communicator toolbar is added to it.

😡 Outlook Today - Microsoft Outlook	_ = X
Eile Edit View Go Iools Actions Help	Type a question for help 🚽
🔁 New 👻 🍓 🛄 Search address books 🔹 🕢 🕢 💂 🕲 Back 🕲 🖄 🖄 🖓 outlook:today 🔹 🖕	
😳 OfficeServ Communicator Dial 🔗 🗘 🔹 🖕	

Making a Call from Microsoft Outlook

You can make a call using the OfficeServ Communicator from Microsoft Outlook.

Making a Call Using the OfficeServ Communicator Toolbar



OfficeServ Communicator Dial

2. Click the [Make Call] in OfficeServ Communicator toolbar.

select a previously entered phone number from it.

1. In the OfficeServ Communicator toolbar, enter a phone number in the Phone Number combo box and then press the Enter key, or



Making a Call from Contacts

l	Con	tact	s			Search Contacts		
ck	here t	o en	able Instant Search					
8	Full	lame	Compa	ny	File	e As 🔺		
	Click	here	to add a new					
c	ategor	ies: (r	none) (3 items)					
1	8999	8888			aaa	aa, aaaa		
	Elgar "				Elg	Elgar, Elgar		
3	9999	4	Open Print		99	99		
			Create	,				
	-	00	OfficeServ Communicat	tor Dial 🕨		Company Main 3214		
			Call Contact		F			
+			Follow Up	•	-			
			Categorize		-			
	1	×	Delete					

- Right-click on a contact entry and point to [Make Call Using OfficeServ Communicator] on the displayed menu.
- **2.** Select a phone number from the displayed sub menu to which you want to make a call.



Hang Up a Call from Microsoft Outlook

You can hang up a call using the OfficeServ Communicator from Microsoft Outlook.



1. Click the Hang Up button in the OfficeServ Communicator toolbar.

Forwarding a Call from Microsoft Outlook

You can forward a call using the OfficeServ Communicator from Microsoft Outlook.



 While you are talking via your OfficeServ Communicator, in the OfficeServ Communicator toolbar of Microsoft Outlook, enter a phone number in the Phone Number combo box and then press the Enter key, or select a previously entered phone number from it.



Outlook CID POP-UP

 \circ

What is the Outlook CID POP-UP?

The Outlook CID POP-UP function allows you to view the Outlook contact information when a call is made to or received from an Outlook contact.

(To use this function, Microsoft Office Outlook must be installed on your PC.)

Since each user may use a different method to register contact information, a configuration window where the user can define the patterns directly is provided.

Enabling the Outlook CID POP-UP

OSC: Configuration > Etc. > CID Search

To enable the Outlook CID POP-UP, select the Outlook checkbox in the CID Search section of the Configuration screen.





Adding an Outlook Contact

Enter the contact information for the contact for which the Outlook CID POP-UP will be used.

Contacts - Microsoft Outle	ook				- a x
Ese Edit View Go Io-	ols Actions Help				Type a question for help
💷 Bew - 合语×日	🌜 - 🔡 🤻 🔛 Search address books				
Contractor Communicator	진화결기 😚 🗘 👘 😹				
Contacts "	Se Contacts		Eas - Woo Search Contaits	,р + х	To-Do Bar 😐 🗙
All Contact Items *	Click here to enable Instant Search				4 2009년 9월
My Contacts	Extended Cast	line films	Washerd Clark	* 123	
Contacts Contacts Contacts in Personal Folde Contacts in MySingle_0907 Contacts in MySingle_0905 MainSub in MySingle_0905 SubContacts in MySingle_0 SubContacts in MySingle	Clint Eastwood Samsung Electronics Office Lab.2 Work:2791234	Sting Jeon Semsung Electronics Work 32401	Clint Woodmack Samsung SDS Work +82 (31) 2794321	1 L C 8 0 8	6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 16 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30
Current View 2			100	-	
Business Cards	1			0	No uncoming appointments
Address Cards	Woodmack, Shing			×.	CALCULATION CONTRACTOR
Orbited Address Cards Phone List By Category By Company By Location	Sting Woodmack Samsung Work 3240			я е д е	Arranged By: Due Date
Add New Group Customize Current View	4				There are no items to show in this siew.
🕞 Mail					
Calendar					
0 Cantuch					
a contacta					
Tasks					
🖬 🖬 🖉 -				- 30	

Checking the Outlook CID POP-UP

Enter a contact that can be displayed in the Contact pane and then make a call to that contact. When the call is made, the contact information is displayed as shown in the figure below.

	∓ Sti	ng Woodmack - Contact		- = x
Contact Inse	t Format Text			0
Save & New * Save & Send * Close X Delete Actions	General Show	ing Call Communicate	Susiness Picture Categorize Follow Card Up & Check Names Options	ABC Spelling Proofing
Last(G)/First(M):	Woodmack Sting		Sting Woodmack	
Company:	Samsung	0	Samsung	
Department:			Work 3240	
Job title:			W01K3240	
File as:	Woodmack Sting	L	1 17	
Internet	troodinack, string			
E-mail 💌			Notes	
Display as:				2
Web page address:				-3
IM address:			Ĩ	
Phone numbers				
Business	3240 Home			
Business Fax	Mobile 👻]	
Addresses		— ———————————————————————————————————	-	
Business		This is the mailing address		
Postal code(U)/State(D):				=
City(Q):				
Street(B):				
Country/Region:		*		
				•



Outlook MASK

If the contact information is not displayed normally, each user can set his masks.

The masks frequently used by users are provided by default (called built-in masks). For other masks, each user can set them using the corresponding configuration window.

MASK

A mask is a pattern used to analyze phone numbers. For example, when a call is received from "0234591234" and "(02) 3459-1234" is stored in the Outlook Contacts, the user can specify the mask (AA) XXXX-XXXX to display the Outlook contact that matches the call number.

Where each of the letters 'A', 'C', 'D', and 'X' are recognized as a phone number digits and '+', '(',')', and '-' are valid symbols.

A= Any number representing Area Code

- C=Any number representing Country Code
- D=Delete/Ignore any number in that position

X= Any number

Built-in Masks

Below are the built-in masks defined in the system.

XXX XXXX, XXXX XXXX, XXX-XXXX, XXXX-XXXX,

(A) XXXXXXX, (AA) XXXXXXX, (AAA) XXXXXXX, (AAA) XXX-XXXX, (AAA) XXXX-XXXX

(A)XXXXXXX, (AA)XXXXXX, (AAA)XXXXXX, (AAA)XXX-XXXX, (AAA)XXX-XXXX

AAA-XXX-XXXX, AAA-XXXX-XXXX, AAA-XXXXXXX, AAA-XXXXXXXX

A XXXXXXX, A XXXXXXX, AA XXXXXXX, AA XXXXXXX, AAA XXXXXXX, AAA XXXXXXX

+CC (A) XXXXXXX, +CC (A) XXXXXXX, +CC (AA) XXXXXXX, +CC (AA) XXXXXXXX,

+CC (AAA) XXXXXXX, +C (AAA) XXXXXXX



Setting User Masks

In the Configuration > Etc. > CID Search section, click the Mask button next to the Outlook checkbox.



Enter a mask in the mask input field and then click the Add button. Use the letters X, A, and C when entering a mask. Other letters are processed as characters when the pattern is analyzed. However, one of the other letters matches a digit of the phone number of a received call in the same position, that digit is regarded as a phone number.



When the mask shown above is entered, the Outlook contacts with the phone number format [010] 222-3333 can

be searched.



Drag & Drop Call/Message Function

This section describes the Drag & Drop Call/Message function of the OfficeServ Communicator.

Drag & Drop Call Function

If you drag and drop a phone number from the Call History, Message Window, Phonebook, Buddylist, or Organization Chart to the main window, it is displayed on the main window and then you can make a call to it by clicking the Make Call button.



😽 Information Box							_ ×
E).						~ 💎	⊠ ⊡ ⊙
			Ν	lame	*		ይ ዮ
		Name	Phone Number	r Co	onnect Time	Call Du	ration
	4	Sting Woodmack	3240	2009-0	09-11 16:36:17	-	4
	せ	Unknown	3236	2009-0	9-11 16:36:07	-	
	4	Unknown	2019	2009-0	9-11 16:35:49	-	
	4	Sting Woodmack	3240	2009-0	09-11 16:34:26	00:00:03	
Outgoing Calls							
Absent Calls							_
Massagas							
							~
							V
					Save	Delete	Delete All



Drag & Drop Message Function

If you drag and drop a phone number from the Call History, Message Window, Phonebook, Buddylist, or

Organization Chart to the Recipient Number list of the New Message window,

it is displayed in the Recipient Number list and then the message is sent to that number when you click the Send button.





Menu Functions

This chapter describes how to use the Buddylist, Phonebook, Messages, Call History, VCS, and View Recordings menus of the OfficeServ Communicator.

Buddylist

You can perform various functions of the OfficeServ Communicator using the Buddylist menu. For more information, refer to the 'IM/PS' chapter.

Phonebook

You can use the Contacts function of the OfficeServ Communicator using the Phonebook menu.

Click Phonebook in the Main Bar of the OfficeServ Communicator. (You can also select Phonebook from the system tray menu.) The phonebook is displayed in the Information Management Box window, as shown in the figure below.





Adding a Contact

You can add a contact to the phonebook. You can register the home phone, cell phone, or office phone numbers for a contact. You can also register the personal information, such as fax number, email address, and company name, etc.



2. Enter the information on the user whose contact you want to add.

F 1 Add			×
· · · Find Pic.	Last 1emo	First	<
Home	V		
Home 2	T		
Business	T		
Mobile	T		
Extension	V		
🐨 E-mail			
🏠 HomePage			
👪 Company			
		Save	Cancel

3. The contact information entered is displayed in the list.





Adding a Contact Group

You can create a contact group where you can add contacts later.

1.	Click the	Add Grou	^P button.		
	🚜 Add G	iroup	_	×	
	Group	Input add grou 	p name		
			Save	Cancel	
2.	Enter the	name of the	e new conta	ct group to	add.

3. Click the Save button to add the new contact group to the phonebook.

Deleting a Contact Group

You can delete a contact group. If you delete a contact group, all the contacts contained in it are deleted too.

1. Select the contact group to delete.

🐻 Information Box							_ ×
						~ 📀	⊠ ⊕ ()
				Name	~		۶ بر
	No	Name	Home 1	Home 2	Company	Mobile1	Extension
							-
No Group							_
Marketing							
- Call Logs							
All Calls							
Incoming Calls							
Outgoing Calls							
Absent Calls							
- Messages							
All							
Received Message							
Sent Message							
Draft	•						L L
			Edit Group	Add Group	Add	Delete Item	Delete Group

2. Click the Delete Group button to delete the selected contact group. (Note that all the contacts contained in it are also deleted.)



Deleting All the Contacts and Contact Groups

To delete all the contacts and contact groups from the phonebook, select All from the Phonebook menu. Then click the Delete Group button.



Modifying a Contact

You can modify a contact registered in the phonebook.

1. In the Phonebook screen, double-click on the contact to modify. The Detailed Information window is displayed, as shown in the figure below. The detailed information for the selected contact is shown in this.

🗗 Detail Informati	on			×
Last Memo	Ahn	First	Audrey	K X
Home Home 2 Business Mobile Extension ▼	3238			Call
🗃 E-mail 🎓 HomePage 🖪 Company				
		Edit	t	Cancel

2. Click the Edit button. The Modify Contact window is displayed, as shown in the figure below. You can modify the information for the contact.

🗗 Edit					×
Find Pic.		Ahn	First	Audrey	<
Home	V	3238			
Home 2	V				
Business	▼				
Mobile	▼				
Extension	▼				
🐨 E-mail					
🎓 HomePage					
🖺 Company					
			Save	9	Cancel



3. Click the Save button to apply the changes made.

Deleting a Contact

You can delete a contact from the phonebook.

1. Select the contact to delete.

S Information Box							_ ×
						~ ~	
				Name	~		<u>እ</u>
	No	Name	Home 1	Home 2	Company	Mobile1	Extension
Contact List	1	Ahn Audrey	3238				-
All	2	Kim Sting	3227				
No Group							
Marketing							
- Call Logs							
All Calls							
Incoming Calls							
Outgoing Calls							
Absent Calls							
- Messages							
All							
Received Message							
Sent Message							
Draft							-
							Þ
				Add Group	Add	Delete Item	Delete Group



3. Confirm the deletion.





Once a contact is deleted from the phonebook, it cannot be recovered. Therefore, take care not to delete a contact that contains important data.



Making a Call from the Phonebook

You can make a call directly from the phonebook.

Making a Call Using the Make Call Button

1. In the Phonebook screen, select the contact to call and click the solution.



2. Point to Make Call from the displayed popup menu. Then select a phone number from the displayed sub menu.

Making a Call Using the Context Menu

1. In the Phonebook screen, right-click on the contact that needs to be called.



2. Point to Make Call from the displayed popup menu. Then select a phone number from the displayed sub menu.



Making a Call Using the Detailed Information Window

1. In the Phonebook screen, double-click on the contact that needs to be called. The Detailed Information window is displayed.

B _ Detail Informati	on			×
Last	Ahn	First	Audrey	
Home 🔻	3238			Call
Home 2 🔻				
Business 🔻				
Mobile 🔻				
Extension 🔻				
🖬 E-mail				
🏠 HomePage				
🖪 Company				
		Edit	:	Cancel

2. Click the Call button next to the phone number that needs to be called.



Finding a Contact

In the Phonebook screen, you can search the phonebook for a contact using a name or phone number as the search key.

1. In the Phonebook screen, select the search key.

	Name	~	
	Name		
ome 1	Home	mpany	
	Compnay Mobile	þ	0
	-		

2. To search the phonebook using name as the search key, select **Name** from the Search Key combo box. Then enter a part or the whole of the name to find into the input box next to it.

For example, to find the contact of the person named 'Francis Bacon', enter only his first name 'Francis'.

🐻 Information Box							_ ×
						~ 7	M U C
				Name	🖌 Kim		ନ ନ
A + - + + : - +	No	Name	Home 1	Home 2	Company	Mobile1	Extension
Contact List	1	Ahn Audrey	3238		3240	010-555-1	-
All	2	Kim Sting	3227				
No Group							
Marketing							
- Call Logs							
All Calls							
Incoming Calls							
Outgoing Calls							
Absent Calls							
Messages							
All							
Received Message							
Sent Message							
Draft							-
				Add Group	Add	Delete Item	Delete Group

3. After entering the name to find, click the [**1**] button or press the **Enter** key without leaving the input box. All matched contacts are listed in the Phonebook screen.



Synchronizing Contacts

You can synchronize the contacts contained in the phonebook of your OfficeServ Communicator with an external program, such as Microsoft Outlook, Microsoft Excel, or etc.



Contacts Compatible with Microsoft Outlook

To use the OfficeServ Communicator contacts compatible with Microsoft Outlook, Microsoft Outlook must be installed in the PC where the OfficeServ Communicator is installed and must be configured so that the OfficeServ Communicator can use Microsoft Outlook.

Importing Contacts from Microsoft Outlook



1. In the Phonebook screen, click the button.

2. The Synchronize Contacts window is displayed.



Outlook tab: Allows you to synchronize contacts with Microsoft Outlook.

Export tab: Allows you to export the contacts stored in the phonebook of your OfficeServ Communicator as a file in the format of an external program.

Import tab: Allows you to import contacts from a file of an external program.

LDAP tab: Allows you to import contacts from an LDAP server.

Phone tab: Allows you to synchronize contacts with an SMT-i5243 IP phone.

3. Select the Outlook tab and click the Reload button in the Outlook pane. You can be prompted with a message box asking you to confirm the access to the contacts of Microsoft Outlook, as shown in the figure below. In this case, you have to check the Allow access for checkbox and specify a period.



4. When connected to Microsoft Outlook successfully, the contacts stored in Microsoft Outlook are displayed under the All Contacts item in the list of the Outlook pane.

😼 PhoneBook Sync	_ ×
Outlook Export Import LDAP	
Outlook	PC
Reload	Reload
• [Ahn Ahn] 010-555-1234, 4033 • [Kim Kim] 010-555-5678, 4032	 [Ahn Audrey] 010-555-1234, 4033 [Kim Bobby] 010-555-5678, 4032
• [Lee Sting] 010-555-0123, 4036	Marketing
Applicable contact	• [Ahn Audrey] 010-555-1234, 4033
	Applicable contact
V Outlook	0/0 PC 🖵
	Save Close

5. Select the contacts wanted to import from Microsoft Outlook. You can select specific contacts using the Ctrl key.



button. To import all contacts, click the





Check that the selected/all contacts are added under the Contacts to Apply item in the list of the PC pane, as shown in the figure below.



7. Click the Save button to actually copy the contacts from Microsoft Outlook to the OfficeServ

Communicator. When performed normally, a progress bar is displayed at the bottom of the screen and the progression is displayed, as shown in the figure. When the importing operation is finished, you will be prompted with a message box.


Exporting Contacts to Microsoft Outlook

1. In the Phonebook screen, click the button.

2. The Synchronize Contacts window is displayed.



2. Select the contacts to export to Microsoft Outlook.





3. To export the selected contacts, click the button. To export all contacts, click the button. When performing normally, the selected/all contacts are displayed in the list of the Outlook pane.



4. Click the Save button to export the contacts to Microsoft Outlook actually. You can be prompted with a message box asking you to confirm the access to the contacts of Microsoft Outlook, as shown in the figure below. In this case, you have to check the Allow access for checkbox and specify a period and click Yes.

Microsoft Office Outlook										
⚠	A program is trying to access e-mail addresses you have stored in Outlook. Do you want to allow this?									
	If this is unexpected, it may be a virus and you should choose "No".									
	Allow access for 1 minute									
	Yes No Help									

5. When the contacts are exported to Microsoft Outlook successfully, you will be prompted with a message box, as shown in the figure below.







If the message 'Microsoft Outlook is not installed or is not configured properly after installed.' is displayed

If the message above is displayed when you try to import or export contacts to or from Microsoft Outlook, check whether it is installed normally and configured properly.

Exporting Contacts to an Excel/MDB File

1. In the Phonebook screen, click the button.



2. The Synchronize Contacts window is displayed.









4. Select the contacts to export in the list of the PC pane.

5. Configure a list of the contacts to export using the Move button (). You can a button () if you want to export all contacts in the list of the PC pane.

You can click the Move All



6. Click the Export button (<u>Export</u>) or Save button (<u>Save</u>). The Export Contacts window is displayed.



7. Specify the name and type of file to which the contacts are to be exported.



8. Click the Export button (Export)





Importing Contacts from an Excel/MDB File

1. In the Phonebook screen, click the **button**.

2. Select the Import tab in the Synchronize Contacts screen.





Cancel

Import



4. When the contacts stored in the file are read successfully, they are displayed as a list in the Import pane, as shown in the figure below.





6. You must click the Save button (

) to actually import the contacts to your OfficeServ

Communicator.



Save

7. When the contacts are imported successfully, they are displayed in the list of the PC pane, as shown in the figure below.





Creating an Excel Contacts File

To import contacts from an Excel file, you must enter contacts in an Excel file which was created initially using the Export Contacts function. Furthermore, the field values of each contact must be entered in the **Text** format to be imported successfully by the OfficeServ Communicator.

Importing Contacts from the LDAP

	Interoperation with the LDAP Cor To use the OfficeServ Communicato environments that have contacts mu	I tacts Ir and LDAP Contacts Interoperation function, the LDAP server Ist have been configured.
1. In the 2. The 5	e Phonebook screen, click the	button. displayed.
🐻 Phon	eBook Sync	×
Outlook	Export Import LDAP	
	Outlook	PC
Belo	ad	Relnard
■ Tota ■ Appl	il Contact licable contact	 Total (Woodmack Sting] 2791234, 3240 (Ahn Audrey] 3238 Applicable contact
	Cutlook	0/0 PC 🖵
3. Selec	ct the LDAP tab (LDAP).	







). The "Connect LDAP Service" window is displayed.

5. Enter the connection information for the LDAP from which contacts will be imported and then click the Connect button (Connect).





To save a frequently used LDAP connection information entry as a preset, click the Save button (SAVE).



To delete an unused preset, select it and click the Del button (DEL).

Connect LDAP Service ×							
Preset	ActiveDirectory 💙 SAVE DEL						
	OfficeServ Communicator						
Host I	Do you want to delete the selected entry?						
Port	OK Cancel						
User 1							
User P\	w ••••••						
	Connect Cancel						

6. When the contacts are read successfully, they are displayed in the list in the LDAP pane, as shown in the figure below.





7. Click the Move All button (All >), or select the contacts you want to import and click the Move button ().



8. You must click the Save button (SAVE) to actually import the contacts to your OfficeServ Communicator.

🗟 PhoneBook Sync	×
Outlook Export Import LD	AP
LDAP	PC
Load	Reload
Total [Administrator] [Guest] [SUPPORT_388945a0] [IUSR_SEC-OCSR1] [IWAM_SEC-OCSR1] [ASPNET] [SEC-OCSR1] [Krbtgt] [RTCService] [RTCComponentService] 	Total • [Audrey Ahn] 010-555-1234, 4033 • [Bobby Kim] 010-555-5678, 4032 OfficeServ Communicator Contact The contacts are applied to your computer. 1] a] BIT BIT
LDAP	0/0 PC
	Save Close



9. When the contacts are imported successfully, they are displayed in the list in the PC pane, as shown in the figure below.





Messages/Call History

You can use the Contacts function of the OfficeServ Communicator using the Messages menu. And also, you can view and manage the call history of the OfficeServ Communicator using the Call History menu.

🗟 Information Box								- x
						~ ~	×Ō	÷
				Name	~		ر م	ß
		Name	Phone Number	Connec	t Time	Call Duration		
Contact List	4	Unknown	3237	2009-02-26 1	1:17:54	-		^
All	せ	asdff asf	3238	2009-02-26 1	0:57:41	-		
No Group	4	Sting Kim	3227	2009-02-26 1	0:05:50	00:43:36		
Marketing	4	Sting Kim	3227	2009-02-26 1	0:05:09	00:00:13		
- Call Logs	4	Sting Kim	3227	2009-02-26 1	0:01:32	00:00:15		
	4	Sting Kim	3227	2009-02-26 1	0:01:09	00:00:11		
	4	Sting Kim	3227	2009-02-26 1	0:00:17	00:00:07		
	K	Sting Kim	3227	2009-02-26 0	9:57:06	-		
Outgoing Calls	K	Sting Kim	3227	2009-02-26 0	9:55:55	-		
Absent Calls	۲×	Kim Sting	3227	2009-02-26 0	19:53:06	-		
- Messages	K	Unknown	3227	2009-02-26 0	9:51:33	-		
All	4	Unknown	3227	2009-02-26 0	9:49:11	00:00:11		
Received Message	K	이이칠 삼	3227	2009-02-26 0	9:48:47	-		
Sent Message	K	이이칠 삼	3227	2009-02-26 0	19:46:52	-		
Draft	マ	Unknown	4033	2009-02-25 1	9:43:36	-		-
or cit	1							Þ
					Save	Delete	Delete	All



a Information Box					_ ×
					- 🕆 🖾 🔂 📀
				Name 🖌	<u>ک</u>
		Name	Phone Number	Date	Message
 Contact List 		AhnAudrey	3238	2009-02-26 15:25:56	Nict to meet you, Audrey
	⊠	Unknown	3236	2009-02-26 15:25:13	Hello 3236
	×	Unknown	3236	2009-02-26 15:25:13	Hello 3236
- Call Logs					
	_				
	-				
Messages					
All					
Received Message					
Sent Message					
					b.
					Delete Delete All



Call History

You can view the call history of the OfficeServ Communicator using the Call History menu.

Recent Call List

1. In the Information Management Box window, click Recent Call List under the Call History menu.

2. A list of recent dialed and received calls is displayed.

🐻 Information Box					_ ×
				~ 7	× 🙃 📀
			Name 💌		ይ ይ
	Name	Phone Number	Connect Time	Call Duration	
Contact List	🕈 Unknown	3237	2009-02-26 11:17:54	-	-
All	👌 asdff asf	3238	2009-02-26 10:57:41	-	
No Group 🐧	🛫 Sting Kim	3227	2009-02-26 10:05:50	00:43:36	
Marketing 🔪	🛫 Sting Kim	3227	2009-02-26 10:05:09	00:00:13	
- Call Logs	🛫 Sting Kim	3227	2009-02-26 10:01:32	00:00:15	
	🛫 Sting Kim	3227	2009-02-26 10:01:09	00:00:11	
	🛫 Sting Kim	3227	2009-02-26 10:00:17	00:00:07	
Incoming Calls	🟅 Sting Kim	3227	2009-02-26 09:57:06	-	
Outgoing Calls	🟅 Sting Kim	3227	2009-02-26 09:55:55	-	
Absent Calls	🟅 Kim Sting	3227	2009-02-26 09:53:06	-	
– Messages	🐫 Unknown	3227	2009-02-26 09:51:33	-	
All	🛫 Unknown	3227	2009-02-26 09:49:11	00:00:11	
Received Message	🏅 이이칠 삼	3227	2009-02-26 09:48:47	-	
Sent Message	🏅 이이칠 삼	3227	2009-02-26 09:46:52	-	
Draft	🕈 Unknown	4033	2009-02-25 19:43:36	-	-
	X				Ŀ
			Save	Delete	Delete All

To make a call to the user of the selected history entry, use the Make Call button.

To send a message to the user of the selected history entry, use the Send Message button.

To delete the selected history entry, click the Delete button. To delete all recent history entries, click the Delete All button. If you click the Delete All button, you will be prompted to confirm the deletion.

Received Call List

- In the Information Management Box window, click Received Call List under the Call History menu. A list of recent received calls is displayed.
- This function is the same as in the Recent Call List.

Dialed Call List

- In the Information Management Box window, click Dialed Call List under the Call History menu. A list of recent dialed calls is displayed.
- This function is the same as in the Recent Call List.

Missed Call List

- In the Information Management Box window, click Missed Call List under the Call History menu. A list of recent missed calls is displayed.
- This function is the same as in the Recent Call List.



Messages

You can send and receive messages to and from other OfficeServ Communicator users.

Sending a Message

- 1. In the Information Management Box window, click the information button.
- 2. In the New Message window, enter the station number of the recipient and write the text to send.



3. Click the Send Msg button to send the message.

All Messages

1. In the Information Management Box window, click All Messages under the Messages menu.

🗟 Information Box					_ ×
					🟫 🛜 🖾 📅 📀
				Name 🗸	<u>ર</u> ર
		Name	Phone Number	Date	Message
 Contact List 	⊠	AhnAudrey	3238	2009-02-26 15:25:56	Nict to meet you, Audrey 🗠
All	⊠	Unknown	3236	2009-02-26 15:25:13	Hello 3236
No Group	⊠	Unknown	3236	2009-02-26 15:25:13	Hello 3236
Marketing					
- Call Logs					
All Calls					
Incoming Calls					
Outgoing Calls	_				
Absent Calls					
	_				
- Messages	-				
All	-				
Received Message					
Sent Message					
Draft		-			7
					Delete Delete All

2. A list of all messages is displayed.

To make a call to a person who sent a message, select it and click the Make Call button.
 To reply to a person who sent a message, select it and click the Send Message button.
 To delete a message, select it and click the Delete button.



Received Messages

1. In the Information Management Box window, click Received Messages under the Messages menu.

2. A list of the received messages is displayed.

🐻 Information Box						_ ×
					~ 7	× ō 0
				Name 🗸		ይ ይ
		Name	Phone Number	Date	Mess	sage
Contact List	⊠	Unknown	3236	2009-02-26 15:25:13	Hello 3236	-
All						
No Group						
Marketing						
- Call Logs						
All Calls						
Incoming Calls	-					
Outgoing Calls						
Absent Calls	-					
- Messages	-					
All						
Received Message						
Sent Message	-					_
Draft		-				
					Delete	Delete All

- To make a call to a person who sent a message, select it and click the Make Call button.
 To reply to a person who sent a message, select it and click the Send Message button.
 To delete a message, select it and click the Delete button.
 - To delete all the received messages, click the Delete All button.

Sent Messages

- 1. In the Information Management Box window, click Send Messages under the Messages menu.
- **2.** A list of the sent messages is displayed.

🗟 Information Box					_ ×
					- 🕆 🛛 🛱 O
				Name 🗸	ର ନ
		Name	Phone Number	Date	Message
 Contact List 	⊠	AhnAudrey	3238	2009-02-26 15:25:56	Nict to meet you, Audrey
All	⊠	Unknown	3236	2009-02-26 15:25:13	Hello 3236
No Group					
Marketing					
- Call Logs					
All Calls	_				
Outgoing Calls					
Absent Calls	-				
- Messages	-				
All	-				
Received Message					
Sent Message					
Draft		1			
					Delete Delete All

- To make a call to a person from a message was sent previously, select it and click the Make Call button.
 To send a new message to a person to whom a message was sent previously, select it and click the Send
 - Message button.
 - To delete a message, select it and click the Delete button.
 - To delete all the sent messages, click the Delete All button.

Sentence Box

1. In the View Details window for a message, you can save a message to the Sentence Box by clicking the (Save to Sentence Box) button.



2. In the Information Management Box window, click Sentence Box under the Messages menu. A list of the stored sentences is displayed.





3. Double-click an entry to view it in the View Details window for a sentence.



4. Click the **Send Message** button to send the sentence as a message using the New Message window.





Easyset

You can use the Easyset using the Easyset menu. This function is not supported in the SCMv2 system for Korea.

Configuring the Easyset

1. Click the [Configuration] icon (Setting) in the OfficeServ Communicator menu bar. The following screen is displayed.



2. Enter a correct value in each Easyset setting item. Below are the descriptions of the Easyset setting items.

Server Information

Enter the IP address and virtual directory name of the computer where the Easyset web server is installed. For example, if the IP address of the Easyset web server is 10.254.168.152 and the virtual directory name is 'easyset' (default), enter 'http://10.254.168.152/easyset'.

System Number

Enter the system ID of the OfficeServ Link to which the Easyset is connected. The default is 1.

Selecting the Phone Color

Select the phone color you want to use. (White/Black)



Selecting to Use the Phone Screen

Specify if you want to use the phone screen. (Used/Unused)

Using Easyset

1. Click the [Easyset] icon (Easyset] icon (EasySet) in the OfficeServ Communicator menu bar. You are logged in to the system automatically and then the following screen is displayed.



Easyset Screen Once You Have Successfully Logged In

2. If the configuration is incorrect, you are taken to the Easyset login screen. Enter the phone number and password and then log in to the Easyset system manually.





Easyset Login Screen



OfficeServ Communicator Easyset

* Regardless of whether you use Easyset, you should ask the administrator for more information including whether Easyset is available and the URL. For more information on how to use Easyset, refer to the OfficeServ EasySet manual.

* This function is supported only in the OfficeServ Communicator Professional mode. Moreover, this function is not supported in the SCMv2 system for Korea.

Viewing Recordings

Using the View Recordings menu in the menu bar, you can view the recordings made while you were talking on the OfficeServ Communicator.



🖬 Player						_ ×
		Local Contents				
				uery 2008-02-26	曲 ~ 2009-02-26 曲	
		No Type	Start Time	Contact Num	Play Time	
						-
OfficeServ	•					
COMMUNICATION	1					
		•				b
	┥───0					Delete

2. Select the period of time during which the recordings you want to view were made and click the [Query] button.



3. To play an entry in the list, select it and click the [Play] button.

🕤 Player	É Player									
	Loc	cal Content:	3							
				ery 2008-02-26	苗~	2009-02-26 🛍	Query			
	No	Туре	Start Time	Contact Num		Play Time				
	1	Audio	2009-02-26 16:16:07	3237	00:00:14		-			
OfficeCorry	2	Audio	2009-02-26 16:15:11	3237	00:00:32					
UTICESETV	1 3	Audio	2009-02-26 16:13:24	3238	00:01:36					
COMMUNICATION										
							-			
	1						Ŀ			
	o—						Delete			



Schedule

You can use the Schedule functions of the OfficeServ Communicator using the Schedule menu.

Viewing the Monthly Schedule

- Click the [Schedule] icon (Schedule) in the OfficeServ Communicator menu bar or select
 [Schedule] (Schedule) from the system tray menu. The following screen is displayed.
- 2. The Monthly Schedule tab is selected by default. Today's date is highlighted.

Viewing the Daily Schedule

1. Select the Daily Schedule tab in the Schedule screen. The following screen is displayed. Today's schedules are displayed by hour.

🖽 Schedule						- ×
	3					4 2009 →
	1.1		Month		Day	Event
SUN	MON	TUE	WED	THU	FRI	SAT
1	2	3	4	5	0	7
8	9	10	11	12	13	14
15	16	17	18	10	20	21
22	23	24	25	26	27	28
29	30	31				
					Add Ite	em Data Sync



Viewing a Schedule

tt Sch	neduk										- ×
i de										 2009) - •
	The state									Event	
2008	9 03 06	S FRI									
			33				Conference	- AAA		DPrev 1	Next
1	2	3	4	5	13	14	• Date	20090 030 060			
15	16	17	18	19	20	21	• Time	00:00 ~ 01:00			
22	23	24	25	26	27	28	• Message				
29	30	31					• Alarm	16Min Before			
							• Type	Meeting			
										Modify D	slete
									Add Item	Data Syr	×

1. Select the Schedule tab in the Schedule screen. The following screen is displayed.

Today's date is displayed and selected in the calendar. You can view the schedules registered for today in chronological order.

- 2. To view the previous or next schedule, click the [Previous] or [Next] button respectively.
- **3.** To modify the current schedule, click the Modify button (<u>Modify</u>). The <Modify Schedule> window is displayed. You can modify the information for the schedule.

4. To delete the current schedule, click the [Delete] button (Delete). The <Schedule Deletion

Confirmation> window is displayed to ask you whether to delete the selected schedule. Click [Yes] to delete the selected schedule.



Adding a Schedule

1. Click the [Add Schedule] button in the Schedule screen. The following screen is displayed.



The Add New Schedule window consists of the following items.

- Title
- Start date and time
- End date and time
- Color option
- All Day option
- Repetition option
- Alarm time
- Schedule type
- Description

2. Click the [Save] button to save the new schedule in your computer. Click the [Cancel] button to close the window without saving the new schedule.



Viewing a Schedule

 While the <Monthly Schedule> tab is selected, if you move your mouse pointer over a schedule entry, a tooltip is displayed to show the details of it, as shown in the figure below. To display the <Schedule Details> window, double-click a schedule entry.

Title-Conference - Team
Date : 2009-09-14
Time : 15:00:00 ~ 16:00:00
Place :
Msg :
Alarm : 15Min Before
Type : Meeting

2. The <Schedule Details> window shows the details of the selected schedule. To modify the selected

schedule, click the [Modify] button (Modify). The <Modify Schedule> window is displayed. You can modify the information for the selected schedule.

- 3. To delete the selected schedule, click the [Delete] button (
- 4. To close the <Modify Schedule> window, click the [OK] button (

団 View	Schedule	¢
- Title	Conference - Team	
- Place		
- Date	2009-09-14	
- Time	15:00:00 ~ 16:00:00	
- Msq		
- Alarm	15Min Before	
• Type	Meeting	
	Modify OK Delete	



Modifying a Schedule

1. Click the [Modify] button in <Schedule Details> window. The <Modify Schedule> window is displayed.

You can change the details of the selected schedule and save the changes in your computer.



Deleting a Schedule

 Click the [Delete] button in the <Schedule Details> window to delete the selected schedule. The <Schedule Deletion Confirmation> window is displayed to ask you whether to delete the selected schedule. Click [Yes] to delete the selected schedule.

Schedule Delete
Delete selected schedule?
Yes No



Synchronizing the Data

Click the [Synchronize Data] button (
 Data Sync
) at the bottom of the Schedule screen. The following window is displayed.

C Sync Screen	×
UC <-> Phone	UC <-> Outlook
Outlook	PC
Search Period 2009-03-03 🛍 ~ 2009-03-03 🛍 Search Al	Search Period 2009-03-03 🛍 ~ 2009-03-03 🛍 Search
	• • •
Cutlock	0/0 PC 📃 0% Cancel

The <Synchronization> window consists of the following two tabs:

- UC <-> Phone
- UC <-> Outlook

2. Set a period and click the [View] button (^{Search}). The schedules are displayed in two lists. To set a

period, click the [Set Start Date]/[Set End Date] (¹¹⁾) button. The <Calendar> window is displayed, as shown in the figure below, so that you can select a date.

September, 2009 🔀							
Sun	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat	
30	31	1	2	3	4	5	
6	7	8	9	10	11	12	
13	14	15	16	17	18	19	
20	21	22	23	24	25	26	
27	28	29	30				

To display all schedules of the entire period, select the [All] checkbox (All) and then click the [View] button.

- **3.** If you select an entry in the list in the <Outlook> pane and click the [Move to PC] button (), the selected entry is saved to your computer and is displayed in the list in the <PC> pane.
- **4.** If you select an entry in the list in the <PC> pane and click the [Move to Outlook] button (
- 5. To save all entries in the <Outlook> pane list to your computer, click the Move All to PC button (All ▶). All entries of the Outlook pane list are displayed in the <PC> pane list. While the entries are being moved, the movement progression is displayed in the progress bar. When the movement operation has finished, the progression is displayed as 100%.
- 6. To save all entries in the <PC> pane list to your Microsoft Outlook, click the [Move All to Outlook] button (I). All entries of the <PC> pane list are displayed in the <Outlook> pane list. While the entries are being moved, the movement progression is displayed in the progress bar. When the movement operation has finished, the progression is displayed as 100%.



DDE

The DDE function is when the OSC receives a call, the DDE program (e.g. Goldmine) that interoperates with it displays the information for the received phone number to the user.

Initializing the DDE Function

1. Select DDE -> Initialize DDE from the system tray menu.



2. A configuration window where the user can enter the information required for DDE initialization is displayed. However, the information that must be entered differs according to the program type ("Goldmine" or "Other") selected in the DDE program section of the Configuration menu screen.



- When set to "Goldmine"

You must enter the ID and password registered when installing the Goldmine program. They are required to run the Goldmine program.





- When set to "Other"

Enter the service name, topic name, and command. (Note: The service name, topic name, and command differ according to the DDE program. Therefore, to configure these settings, refer to the user manual of the DDE program.)

3. Click the "OK" button to initialize the DDE function with the settings you entered. (Note that if the currently selected DDE program is Goldmine, it will automatically run.)

Using the DDE

1. When the received call number is registered in the DDE program, its detailed information is displayed on the screen.

Caller ID Notification	×
Contact: 3229 Company: 3229 Location: Phone: 3229	<u>Open</u>
Message: Incoming Call	

Closing the DDE Function

1. Select the DDE -> Close DDE from the system tray menu.

And the second division of the second divisio	🖲 Schedule	
DDE to Connect	DDE	
DDE Disconnect	Presence	•
THE PARTY OF	OSC Information	
	🙃 Help	
	🔒 LogOut	
	🕕 🛈 Exit	

2. The DDE function stops.


Configuring the DDE

1. For more information on how to configure the DDE, refer to the "DDE" section of the "Configuring the OfficeServ Communicator Options" section.



IM/PS

This chapter describes the messenger function provided in the Professional mode.

By using the messenger function, you can improve the business environment of your company because you can use the phone, chatting, video call, file transfer, and white board functions conveniently.

Starting the Messenger

Click the **[Buddy List] icon (BuddyList)** in the OfficeServ Communicator menu bar. The following screen is displayed.



The main screen consists of the following four sections:

- My Information
- Toolbar
- Tabs
- Tab Content

My Information

Your information is displayed in the My Information section at the top of the window, as shown in the figure below.



The My Information section consists of the following three items:

- Messenger status
- · Phone status
- · Your chat name



Below are the possible messenger statuses.

lcon	Status	Icon	Status
	Online		Busy
	Offline		In conference
0	Away		In taking a meal
	DND	-	-

Below are the possible phone statuses. When you move your cursor over a buddy, his phone status and messenger status are displayed in a tooltip.

lcon	Status	lcon	Status
	Standby	*	Busy
%	Incoming call rejected, unavailable	4	Unknown (when a phone call failed to be connected)

For your chat name, the name you entered in the Configure My Information window is used. Your chat name is displayed in the screen of other users.



Toolbar

The toolbar below the My Information section allows you to control a call or open a conference.



Below are the functions of the toolbar icons.

lcon	Function
C	Makes a call to the selected buddy if your phone is in the standby status. Or answers a call if a call is incoming.
6	Hangs up the call.
22	Begins chat with the selected buddy.
ĒQ	Displays a list of the stored chats.
-4	Opens a conference.
Po	Sets a contact, absence message, etc. and manages the list of chat buddies.



Call Icon

Makes a call to the selected buddy if your phone is in the standby status. Or answers a call if it is incoming to your phone.

To make a call, select the other party to which you want make the call in a tab and click the Make Call button. The call is made to the station number of the selected party.

Disconnect Icon

Cancels a call if it is being sent. Or disconnects a call if you are taking part in one. This icon does not work in the standby status.

Chat Icon

By clicking this icon, you can begin to chat with the buddy you selected in a tab. For more information, refer to the 'Chatting' section.

If the buddy is offline or in the Do Not Disturb status, you cannot chat with him.

Show Chat List Icon

Displays the chatting content you saved. If you click the Show Chat List icon, the View Previous Chat Content window that shows a list of the saved files is displayed. If you select a file in the list, the chat content contained in it is displayed. You can select and delete multiple files or you can delete all files in the list.



Open Conference Icon

Displays a list of the users with whom you have chatted or have had a conference. The Recent List displays the users with whom you have chatted or have had a conference recently. You cannot change or delete the listed entries.

Configure My Information

Displays a list of the users with whom you have chatted or have had a conference. The Recent List displays the users with whom you have chatted or have had a conference recently. You cannot change or delete the listed entries.



1) Contact

- Name, Extension, Department, Job Position: You can change these items in the OfficeServ Messenger Server Administrator screen. Standard users can only view these items.

- Chat Name: View or change your chat name that is displayed in the Buddy List screen, a buddy entry, or Chat window.

- Email: Enter your email address.
- Contact when absent: Enter the contact you want to use when you are not online.

2) Set absence time

- If there is no keyboard or mouse input for the specified period of time, the messenger status is changed to Absent.

3) Absence message

- Enter the message you want to display to your buddies when you are not online.

4) Manage buddies

- When a user wants to register you as his buddy, set whether to accept his buddy registration request. If you select the Accept always automatically option, any registration request is accepted. If you select the



Conform whether to accept option, when a registration request is received, a notification window is displayed so that you can accept or reject it.

- Allowed buddies: Displays a list of the users who registered you as his buddy. Their buddy registration requests were accepted because the Accept always automatically option was selected or you accepted each of them by clicking the Accept button in the notification window displayed when he sent that request.
- Blocked buddies: Displays a list of the users whose buddy registration request you rejected. Their registration requests were rejected because you rejected each of them by clicking the Reject button in the notification window displayed when he sent that request. For the users in the Blocked buddies list, your status is displayed as offline in their screens. You cannot chat or have a conference with them.

152

Selecting a Tab

The main screen contains four tabs used to display all buddies, recent buddies, buddies that belong to Favorite Group 1, and buddies that belong to Favorite Group 2. Select the tab that contains a list of the buddies you want to view.





Content of the Tabs

The main screen contains the following four tabs.

All Tab

Displays all of your buddies you registered to chat with. Initially, only groups are displayed in the tab. If you click a group, the buddies that belong to it are displayed, as shown in the figure below.



Each user you registered to chat with is displayed as offline until you receive an acceptance from him. In the All tab, select and right-click on a group or user. A context menu displayed. This context menu contains different menu items depending on whether the selected entry is a group or user.

When a group is selected, the context menu contains the menu items as shown in the figure below.



- Add Group...: Adds a new group to the Buddy List.

- Add Buddy...: Registers a buddy to the selected group. For more information, refer to the 'Managing Buddies' section.

- Rename Group...: Changes the name of the selected group.
- Set as Favorite Group: Sets the selected as Favorite Group 1 or Favorite Group 2. You can view a list of the buddies that belong to the group that is set as Favorite Group 1 or Favorite Group 2 in the Favorite Group 1 or Favorite Group 2 tab.
- Delete: Deletes the selected group. If it contains a buddy, you will be prompted to confirm the deletion.



When a user is selected, the context menu contains the menu items as shown in the figure below.



- Details...: Displays the detailed information for the selected user. In the Detailed Information window, the phone status, messenger status, name, chat name, extension number, department, job position, email, and contact for absence are displayed. You can make a call to, begin to chat with, or send an email to the selected buddy.

0	Profile			×
1				<u>e</u> (
				3240
₽ ^N	Nickname	3240		
囵	Extension	3240		
Ξ	Dept.			
¢	Position			
	E-Mail	kp3240@o	sm.com	
₩.	Away Contact			
		Call	Chat	E-Mail

- Make Call: Makes a call to the extension number of the selected buddy.
- Chat...: Begins chat with the selected buddy. For more information, refer to the 'Chatting' section.
- Email...: Runs Microsoft Outlook and enters the email address of the selected buddy in its 'Recipient' input box.
- Send Message...: Sends a message to the selected buddy. If he is logged off, it is sent to him when he logs in to the server the next time.

If you select Send Message, the New Message window is displayed, as shown in the figure below, so that you can enter your message. For more information, refer to the 'Messages' section.

🛛 New Mes	New Message ×		
	New Message	3	
Recipient			
То			Add
	kp3240@osm.co	m	Delete
Sender			
		Send Msg	Cancel

- Move Group To: Moves the selected buddy to a different group.

If you point to the Move Group To menu item, a group list is displayed as a sub menu. The group to which the selected buddy belongs is displayed as checked. Select an unchecked group. The selected buddy will be moved to the selected group.

- Delete: Deletes the selected buddy.



Selecting Multiple Buddies and the Related Context Menu

* You can select multiple buddies by holding down the Ctrl key and selecting them.

* If more than one buddy is selected, only the Make Call, Chat, Send Message, and Delete menu items are available.



Recent Buddies Tab

Displays a list of the users with whom you have chatted or have had a conference. The Recent List displays the users with whom you have chatted or have had a conference recently. You cannot change or delete the listed entries.



Favorite Group 1 and Favorite Group 2 Tabs

You can register a group displayed in the All tab that you use frequently as Favorite Group 1 or Favorite Group 2. Each of the Favorite Group 1 and Favorite Group 2 tabs displays a list of the users that belong to the corresponding group.

🗗 Buddylis	st			- ×
	* *	~ 	3236 [Nie	ck]
	Recent	Favor1	Favor2	
🔪 🔁 3238			Online	-
LO 3239			Offline	
				_
				_
				-



Managing Your Buddies

You can register the users you contact frequently to a group in the OfficeServ Communicator Buddy List.

Viewing Your Buddies

You can view all of your buddies in the All tab of the Buddy List window.



The All tab displays the groups you created and the users that belong to each group. For a buddy entry, his phone status and messenger status are displayed as icons. His chat name and messenger status are displayed as text on the right of those icons.

Adding a Buddy

To add a buddy to your Buddy List, click the Add Buddy button.

If you click the Add Buddy button, the Add Buddy window is displayed. Select the criteria you want to use for searching, enter text you want to search for, and click the Search button. A list of the users that match the condition you specified is displayed.

8 Ad	d Buddy		×
Name	✓ 321		م
10	3211 [Name]	3211	-
50	3212	3212	
50	3213	3213	
50	3214	3214	
50	3215	3215	
50	3217	3217	
50	3218	3218	
۰ 🖸	3219	3219	
۰.0	3216	3216	
• N	ew Group		
O E	xisted Group	OfficeServ LAB	*
		ОК	Cancel

If you want to add them to an existing group, select the 'Add to Existing Group' option and then select the group from the combo box to the right of it.

O Ad	ld Buddy		×
Name	321		ρ
10	3211 [Name]	3211	~
50	3212	3212	
50	3213	3213	
50	3214	3214	
\$ 0	3215	3215	
50	3217	3217	
.0	3218	3218	
\$ 0	3219	3219	
0 2	3216	3216	-
N	ew Group		
• E	xisted Group	OfficeServ LAB	~
		ОК	Cancel

If you want to create a new group and add them to it, select the 'Add to New Group' option and then enter the name of the new group in the text box to the right of it.



🙆 Add Buddy		×
Name 💉 321		Q
📞 🙆 3211 [Name]	3211	<u>م</u>
📞 🔁 3212	3212	
📞 🔁 3213	3213	
📞 🔁 3214	3214	
📞 🔁 3215	3215	
📞 🔁 3217	3217	
📞 🔁 3218	3218	
📞 🙆 3219	3219	
S 3216	3216	-
New Group	Friends	
Existed Group	OfficeServ LAB	~
	ОК	Cancel

Select the users you want to add to the specified group and then click the OK button. The added buddies will be displayed in the All tab.

O A	dd Bud	dy	_			×
Nam	е (✓ 321			م	
10	3211 [Name]	3211			^
\ 6	3212		3212			
\ 6	3213		3213			
\ 6	3214		3214			
\ 6	3215		3215			
\ 6	3217		3217			
\ 6	3218		3218			
\ 6	3219		3219			
\ 6	3216		3216			
•	Vew Gro	up	Friends			
•	Existed G	âroup	OfficeServ	/ LAB	~	
				OK	Cancel	



Buddy Registration Notification Window

When you log in to the server successfully, the Buddy Registration Notification window is displayed for each of the buddy registration requests received before your login time and the buddy registration requests you received, but have not answered yet.



If you click the Accept button, you will be registered as a buddy of the user that sent that request and will be displayed in the All tab of his Buddy List. If you click the Reject button, you are still displayed in his Buddy List, but your status is displayed as offline.

If you click the Close button (X), the Buddy Registration Notification window will be displayed again for that user when you log in to the server next time.



Deleting a Buddy

To delete a buddy from your Buddy List, select and right-click on that buddy entry in the list and click Delete from the displayed menu.



You will be prompted to confirm the deletion. Click the OK button in the Deletion Confirmation message box. The selected buddy is then removed from the All tab list.

If the selected buddy is contained in Favorite Group 1 or Favorite Group 2, he is also removed from the respective Favorite Group list. However, he is still displayed in the list of the Recent Buddies tab.

Chatting

You can chat with a buddy by selecting him in the Buddy List and clicking the Chat button or menu. The Chatting window is displayed so that you can chat with him.

Structure of the Chatting window

The structure of the Chatting window is described below.



The Chatting window consists of four sections.

- Toolbar
- Chat conversations
- Text input field and Status
- Chat buddy list and My Avatar

Each of the four sections is described below.



Toolbar

The toolbar contains the buttons you can use to control a call, the buttons for data communication, and the buttons for inviting or deleting a buddy to or from a conference.



Each button is described below.

Button	Function
•	Makes a call. Only the master of the Chatting window can use
	this button. If a call is connected currently, this button is
	displayed as 🛜.
-	Disconnects a call.
io:	Begins a video conference. Only the master of the Chatting window can use this button.
	Sends a file.
ß	Shares a whiteboard. Only the master of the Chatting window can use this button.
24	Invites a new chat buddy. Only the master of the Chatting window can use this button.
2×	Forces a chat buddy out of a conference. Only the master of the Chatting window can use this button.



i i	Shows or hides the Video screen You can control the Video screen only if the Video Conference function is being used.
(R)	Saves the chat conversations.

The master of the Chatting window is the user to open a conference and invite a buddy to it. If the current master exits the conference, the next master is determined among the remaining buddies participating in the conference.

Chat Conversations

The Chat Conversations box on the bottom left of the tool bar displays the conversations you have made with your chat buddies.





Moreover, it is used to display a notification when a buddy enters or exits a conference, as shown in the figure below. It is also used to display messages for file transfer and joining a whiteboard.



Text Input Field

This text input field is located below the Chat Conversations box. You can enter text to send to your chat buddy in this field.



To send a message to your chat buddy, enter the text you want to send and press the Enter key or click the [Send] button. To enter a line break, hold down the Shift key and press the Enter key.

If you click the Font button (\mathbf{T}), the Font window is displayed where you can select a font.



Chat Buddy List and My Avatar

The 'Chat Buddy List' section is located to the right of the Chatting window. A list of your buddies participating in the conference and their avatars are displayed in it. Your avatar is displayed in the 'My Avatar' section at the bottom right of the Chatting window.



The Chat Buddy List displays the information for the buddies participating in the conference and their conference status. In a buddy entry, the avatar set by the buddy is displayed on the left and his chat name is displayed to the right above his avatar. The phone, file transfer, and whiteboard statuses of the buddy are displayed as icons below his chat name. And, if you move your cursor over his chat name, his user ID, extension number, messenger status, and phone status are displayed as a tooltip.

You can hide the Chat Buddy List using the Hide Chat Buddy List button (▶). You can display it again using the Show Chat Buddy List button (◄).

Chatting

To send a message to your chat buddy, enter the text you want to send in the Text input field and press the Enter key or click the [Send] button. If there is no buddy to receive your message, the [Send] button is disabled. Even if you press the Enter key, you cannot send the message.



While your buddy is entering a message to send to you, a message that he is entering a message is displayed in the status bar. After receiving a new message from him, the time that it (the last message) is received is displayed.

Inviting a Buddy

While chatting, you can invite other users to the chat. Only the master of the conference can invite users.

- 1. If you want to invite a chat buddy, click the [Add Member] button in the toolbar of the Chatting window.
- 2. If you click the [Add Member] button, the Add Member window where you can invite other users is displayed, as shown in the figure below. Select the criteria you want to use for searching, enter text you want to search for, and click the Search button.
- **3.** A list of the users that match the condition you specified is displayed. The users that cannot be invited to a conference because they are in the offline or DND status are not included in the search results.
- **4.** Select a user you want to invite and click the [OK] button. The selected user is invited to the conference.

🚯 Add Member		×
Name 💙 🕉	2	Q
📞 🔁 kp3210	3210	-
	ок	Cancel



Saving Chat Conversations

You can save the conversations you made with your chat buddy as a file in your computer. To save the chat conversations, click the Save Chat Conversations button.



If there is no chat conversation to save, a notification message box is displayed. If the chat conversations are saved successfully, the location where the file is saved and the message notifying that the file was saved successfully are displayed in the Chat Conversations box.

The location where files are saved is the "ChatLog" folder under the path set in the "File Saving Paths" option in the Other tab of the Configuration screen. You can view the saved files using the [View Previous Chat Conversations] in the Buddy List window.



Connecting a Video

You can send your video scenes to your buddy through the connected video.

Sending Videos

When a camera is installed and the master of a conference has started a video conference, you can send your video scenes to your buddy using the toolbar buttons of the Chatting window.

To send your video scenes, click the Camera ON button in the Video window. When your video scenes start to be sent, your video is displayed in the area where your avatar is shown and the Camera ON button changes to the Camera OFF button, as shown in the figure below.



If no video camera is installed in your computer or the camera is not recognized, the message 'There is no available camera' is displayed, as shown in the figure below.



Sending Videos

- * While you are using your camera in the Chatting window, even if a video call is received no video is displayed on the Video window.
- * Subscribers must be on the same network and system.

Stopping Sending Videos

To stop sending videos, click the Camera OFF button in the Video window. When sending is stopped, your avatar is displayed again.





Video Window Layout

If you click the Change Layout button, the locations of the video areas in the Video window are changed. The layout is set in the order of diagonal, horizontal, and vertical directions starting from the current window layout.



Below is an example of the vertical layout.



Sending and Receiving Files

You can send or receive files when both you and your buddy are connected through the Chatting window.

If you click the Send Files button on the toolbar of the Chatting window, the Send Files window where you can send files is displayed.

File name Status Path Size File: 0 older: 0 Total Size: 0kb	🕲 File Send				×
File: 0 older: 0 Total Size: 0kb	File name	s	tatus	Path	Size
File: 0 older: 0 Total Size: 0kb Send Start Cancel Status Transfer Rate: 0.00kb Elapsed Time: 00: 00 Remain Time: 00: 00 Total Auto close after file transfer completed.					
File: 0 older: 0 Total Size: 0kb					
File: 0 older: 0 Total Size: 0kb 🖡 🗰 🛱 Send Start Cancel Status Transfer Rate: 0.00kb Elapsed Time: 00:00 Remain Time: 00:00 Total Auto close after file transfer completed.					
File: 0 older: 0 Total Size: 0kb					Þ
Send Start Cancel Status Transfer Rate:0.00kb Elapsed Time:00:00 Remain Time:00:00 Total Auto close after file transfer completed.	File: 0 old	er: 0 Tot	al Size: Ok		车面宿
Status Transfer Rate:0.00kb Elapsed Time:00:00 Remain Time:00:00 Total Auto close after file transfer completed.					
Status Transfer Rate:0.00kb Elapsed Time:00:00 Remain Time:00:00 Total Auto close after file transfer completed.					
Status Transfer Rate:0.00kb Elapsed Time:00:00 Remain Time:00:00 Total Auto close after file transfer completed.					
Transfer Rate:0.00kb Elapsed Time:00:00 Remain Time:00:00 Total Auto close after file transfer completed.	Status				
Total Auto close after file transfer completed.	Transfor Poto'0.0		d Time' 00' 0	0 Domoin	Time: 00: 00
Total Auto close after file transfer completed.	Hansler hate, u, u	UKU ETAPSE	a mie.oo.o		111110-00-00
Total Auto close after file transfer completed.					_
Auto close after file transfer completed.	Total				
Auto close after file transfer completed.	Total				
Auto close after file transfer completed.					
	Au	to close af	ter file trans	fer comple	ted.
Close					Close



Selecting Files to Send

To add a file to the list of files to send, click the Add button (14).

The Open dialog box is displayed. Select the file you want to add to the list and click Open.



The added file is displayed with the information on it in the list of the Send Files window, as shown in the figure below.

🕲 File Send			×	
File name	Status	Path	Size	
6.JPG	Wait	C:₩Documen	. 16 KB 🛆	
12.JPG	Wait	C:₩Documen	. 20 KB	
•			Þ	
File: 2 Folder: 0	Total Siz	:e: 34kb 🛛 🖿	: <u>一</u> 一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一一	
		Pond Start		
		Senu Start		
Status				
Trapefor Pater 0,00kb Elapood Time: 00:00, Pemaia Time: 00:00				
lotal				
Auto close after file transfer completed.				
			Close	



The information on the file includes file name, status, path, and size. The status is displayed as Wait, Send, or Done. The Wait status means that the file is waiting to be sent, the Send status means that the file is being sent, and the Done status means that the sending of the file has completed.

To delete a file from the list of the Send Files window, click the Delete button (). To delete all files from the list of the Send Files window, click Reset ().

Sending Files

If the files you want to send are listed in the list of the Send Files window, click the Start Sending button. Once sending has started, you can no longer add or delete files. To cancel sending the files, click the Cancel button.

🕲 File Send			×	
File name	Status	Path	Size	
6.JPG 12.JPG	Wait Wait	C:₩Documen C:₩Documen	16 KB → 20 KB	
File: 2 Folder: 0	Total Siz	e:34kb	, F 亩 亩	
			Cancel	
Status Transfer Rate:0.00kb Ela	apsed Time	2:00:00 Remain ⁻	Fime: 00: 00	
Total				
Auto close after file transfer completed.				
			Close	



Receiving Files

When your buddy has started sending files, a message asking you whether to receive the files your buddy sent is displayed in the Chat Conversations box.



If you click the Accept link in the message displayed in the Chat Conversations box, the Receive Files window is displayed.

In contrast to the Send Files window, in the Receive Files window, you can only change the saving path and start or cancel receiving the files. When the Receive Files window is displayed, specify the path to save the files by clicking the Browse button and then click the Start Receiving button. To cancel receiving the files, click the Cancel button.




The receiving progression is displayed for each file in the Receive Files window.

岭, File Recieve			×
File name	Status	Path	Size
Samsung OfficeServ Co	Rec	.₩	76,7
File: 1 Fi	older: 0	Total Size:	- : 76.790kb
∎5 Save Folder 🤆₩	Temp		Browse
			Cancel
iap3014			
Status			
Transfer Rate: 820 Els	apsed Time	:00:06 Remai	n Time:00:02
Samsung OfficeServ Co	mmunicator	_20081124.ex	e
Total			
Auto clos	e after file r	ecieve compl	
		1	9.014

When the files have been received completely, the "Browse" button is changed to the "Open" button. You can open the folder directly where the received files are saved by clicking the Open button.



Closing the Windows Automatically After Sending or Receiving Files

The Send Files and Receive Files windows have a checkbox at the bottom of them that you can use to specify whether to close the window after sending or receiving files.

File Send			×	🔍 File Recieve			×
File name	Status	Path	Size	File name	Status	Path	Size
Samsung OfficeServ Co	Wait	C:\Documen	76,7	Samsung OfficeServ Co	Wait	₩.	76,7
Elle: 1 Felder: 0 7	fotal Size	170 7010 Be		Filet 1	Felder 0	Tatal Siva	- 75 790kb
File. Folder.	otal Sizt	n (o (ann) mh		rine- 1	rolder: 0	Total Size	The round
		ind Start	Cancel	🖿 Save Folder 🧧	₩Temp		Browse
iap3014				1	Re	cieve Start	
Status				lap3011			
Transfer Rate:0.00kb Elas	osed Time:	00:00 Remain Tir	ne:00:00	Status			
<u>.</u>	_		_	Transfer Rate: 0.00kb 1	Elapsed Tim	e:00:00 Remai	
Total				-			
				Total			
🐱 Auto close	atter tile ti	ranster completer					
			10.00	 Auto clo 	ose after file	recieve compl	eted.
6							Close

If this checkbox is selected, the Send Files or Receive Files window is closed automatically after sending or receiving files has finished.

Whiteboard

You can share a figure or program screen while chatting with your buddy using a whiteboard.

Structure of the Whiteboard

The structure of the whiteboard is described below.

🔩 Whiteboard						_ ×
	🔓 Save	省 Memo	Screen Sharing	File Sharing	Refresh 🔹 1	sec 3sec
म.0.0.0 4 & 6 🗍						• 1
It shows the whiteb		. (The user c				

The whiteboard consists of five sections.

- Toolbar
- · Drawing toolbar
- Page bar
- Drawing canvas
- · Status bar

Each of the four sections is described below.



Toolbar

The figure below shows the toolbar.



- Save Page: Saves the current page. If you click the Save Page button, the window where you can specify the location to save the current page to is displayed. If you select a folder, the current page is saved in it as a JPG or html file.
- Open Memo Window: Displays the Memo window to add a memo to the page. You can add a memo to each page. The memo is saved together when saving the page.
- Share Screen: Refreshes and shares the specified program screen automatically in accordance with the set refresh period.
- Share File: A dialog where you can select a file is displayed. If you select a file, the program is run. Then it refreshes and shares the screen automatically in accordance with the set refresh period. If a program that is the same kind of the selected file is already running or you close the program being shared, the sharing function quits.
- Refresh Period: Sets the interval with which the screen is refreshed while screen sharing or file sharing is running. The refresh period can be set to either one second or three seconds.

Drawing Toolbar

The Drawing toolbar is located at the bottom left of the whiteboard. The Drawing toolbar contains the drawing tools with which you can draw a figure, share the screen, and manage pages, etc.



Button	Name	Function
	Straight line	Draws a straight line in the currently set line color.
_9	Free curve	Draws a curve in the currently set line color.
飠	Arrow	Draws an arrow in the currently set line color.
	Rectangle	Draws a rectangle in the currently set line color. The left button is used to draw a rectangle without filling the inside. The right button is used to draw a rectangle and then fill the inside with the fill color.
00	Ellipse	Draws an ellipse in the currently set line color. The left button is used to draw an ellipse without filling the inside. The right button is used to draw an ellipse and then fill the inside with the fill color.

00	Round Rectangle	Draws a round rectangle in the currently set line color. The left button is used to draw a round rectangle without filling the inside. The right button is used to draw a round rectangle and then fill the inside with the fill color.
囸	Text	Enters text with the currently set line settings.
\otimes	Erase	Erases objects added to the whiteboard.
II.	Line Thickness	Sets the line thickness.
	Share Image File	Shares the specified image file.
(1) (40)	Share Desktop	Shares the entire desktop.
	Share Program Screen Manually (A program is specified.)	Shares the screen of the specified program. If you click this button, the Find Program Screen tool () is displayed. If you select a program using this tool, the current screen of the selected program is sent to all users who are using the whiteboard.
	Share Program Screen Manually (A program is specified.)	When the specified file is open, move to the page you want to share and then start sharing the file screen. Use the button to select a file. Use the button to share the file screen. To end the sharing, use the button.
Ē	Add Page	Adds a page. You can add up to 100 pages.
F	Delete Page	Deletes a page.
	Color	The left button sets the line color. The right button sets the fill color. If you double-click on a Color button, the Color window where you can set the line color or fill color is displayed.

Page Bar

The page bar is located to the right of the whiteboard and below the toolbar. The page bar contains the buttons you can use to navigate pages.



Button	Name	Function
	Scroll Down	Scrolls the page list downward.
*	Scroll Up	Scrolls the page list upward.
• 1	Page Buttons	The same number of buttons as the number of added pages is displayed. If you click a page button, the selected page is displayed on the drawing canvas.



Drawing Canvas

The drawing area that displays the figures added by you and other users is located below the toolbar.



Status Bar

The status bar that displays the whiteboard status including the number of participating members is located below the drawing canvas.





Starting the Whiteboard

If you as the master of a conference click the Whiteboard (**S**) button, the whiteboard is displayed, as shown in the figure below, and a join request is sent to other members.

When a user receives the request to join the whiteboard, a message asking you whether to join the whiteboard is displayed in the Chat Conversations box of his Chatting window. If he clicks the 'Join' link, the whiteboard is displayed and shared with him. Later, if he has closed the whiteboard, he can join the whiteboard again using the whiteboard button in the toolbar.



Drawing

You can click a tool button, such as the Line, Free Curve, or Arrow button, etc. in the drawing toolbar and draw the corresponding object in the drawing canvas, as shown in the figure below.





Screen Sharing

You can share a specified program screen with other members using the screen sharing function.

If you click the Share Screen button, the Find Program Screen tool (()) with which you can specify a program screen to share is displayed.



If you drag the Find Program Screen tool, the cursor changes as shown in the figure below.





If you drag the changed cursor to a program screen, the area to be shared is displayed with a red rectangle.

W mylet File Edit	e.bmp - Palint Vew Doare Colors Help	
	View Droge Colors Help Pry Information Contact Manne Enterson Manne Paterson Manne Manne Paterson Manne Man	Watcher List What the other party request we that Lacopt har/her • Accept desive adventically Confers the request © Allower List 10 Biodical Lat
	Proton Eval Savay Contact Away Contact Away Time Store the as (Perey) When the mattive for mm. Away Message Show the message When it will be not (Online)	kp3212@em.com kp3200@em.com kp3200@em.com kp3207@em.com kp3203@em.com
Portfelip, di	In the second	Cancel

When the area you want to share is selected, release the mouse button. The drawing toolbar and page bar are hidden and the selected area is displayed in the drawing canvas shown in full mode. If there is a change made to the specified program screen, it is updated to the whiteboard automatically in accordance with the screen refresh period. The refresh period can be set to either one second or three seconds.



While the Screen Sharing function is being performed, you cannot use any drawing tool. If you click the Share Screen button again, the automated sharing of the program screen ends.

Call Control Interoperating with the OfficeServ Link

This chapter describes the call control service that interoperates with the OfficeServ Link.

Call Control Service

You can use this function only in the Deskphone mode.

Call Display screen

As shown in the figure below, the area displayed below the OfficeServ Communicator screen is called the <Call Display> screen. The <Call Display> screen is used for the call control service.

	The <call display=""></call>	screen displays th	e call list for the pl	hones connected to t	the OfficeServ	Communicator.
--	------------------------------	--------------------	------------------------	----------------------	----------------	---------------



The items of the Call Display screen are described below.

ltem	Function
Phone number	In the event of external calls, the caller ID or Dialed Number Identification Services (DNIS) is displayed if they are provided.
	In the event of station calls, the extension number is displayed.
Name	Displays the name of the opposite party connected. The name is displayed only when the contact information exists or the caller's name is provided with the caller ID.
Status	Displays the call status.

Call Control Button (Main Screen)

The call control buttons in the main screen are described below.

Button	Function
<u></u>	Makes or receives a call.
1	Ends the current call.
R	Makes a call again to the most recent number you dialed.
i	Holds the current call or reconnects a held call.
0	Forwards the all current calls to another station.
.	Makes a conference call.
÷.	Picks up a call that is ringing on another station.

Call Control Menu

You can control a call using the context menu displayed when you right-click on the main screen.

This menu is displayed only in Deskphone mode.

A call can be controlled using this menu. This menu is not displayed in SoftPhone mode.





The menu items of this menu are described below.

Option	Function
Trunk Redial	Makes a new call externally on the connected trunk.
Redial Continuously	Makes a call continuously to the most recent number you dialed until the opposite party answers.
Forward to Another Station	Forwards a received call to another station without answering it.
Co-Hold	Means a received external call can be held at another station.
Pickup Station Call	When a call received by another station is not answered, you can pick it up.
Pickup Group Call	When a call received by other trunk is not answered, you can pick it up.
Forward Immediately	As soon as your phone rings, the call is forwarded to another station.
Forward after Making a Call	First you will make a call to the person to whom you want to forward a received call and ask whether he agrees to answer the call. Upon his consent, you will forward the call to his station.



Option	Function
Exchange Calls	Exchanges the connected call and held call.
Announcement	Makes an announcement to a particular area.
Callback	Reserves a call when the called station is busy or does not answer.
Leave Message	Leaves a message when the called station is busy or does not answer.
Reserve Station	When the called station is busy, this notifies it that you will enter the Waiting mode.
OHVA	Participates in a call that a station is talking on.
Voicemail Box	Connects the opposite party to your voicemail box.
Leave Voice Message	Allows the opposite party to leave a voice message.
Forward to Voicemail Box	Forwards the connected call to the voicemail box of a specified station.
Record Call in Voicemail Box	Records the connected call in your Voicemail box.
Message List	Allows you to check whether other stations have left a message while your station was busy or did not answer.
Callback Status	Checks the callback status.
Reverse Forward	Allows other stations to forward calls to your station.

Redial Continuously

If you select 'Redial Continuously' from the Call menu, a call is continuously made to the most recent number you dialed until the opposite party receives it or you click the Stop button.



To make a call again before the time limit expires, click the Redial button. If the opposite party is a station subscriber, the Redial Continuously function stops automatically when connected. If the opposite party is an external subscriber, you must click the Stop button to stop the Redial Continuously function when connected.

Forward to Another Station

When a call is received, you can forward it to another station without answering it by selecting Forward to Other Station from the Call Control menu.

If you select Forward to Other Station from the Call Control menu, the Forward to Other Station window is displayed.



Enter the number to which you want to forward the call and click the Make Call button. The call will be forwarded to the specified number.

Pickup Station Call

You can pick up a call that is ringing on another station.

If you select Pickup Station Call from the Call Control menu, the Pickup Station Call window is displayed.

🏥 Pick Up		×
Please enter t	he number.	
	Call	Close

Enter the extension number whose call you want to pick up and click the Make Call button.

Pickup Group Call

You can pick up a call that is ringing on another station that is a member of a group.

If you select Pickup Group Call from the Call Control menu, the Pickup Group Call window is displayed. Enter the group number and click the Make Call button.



Forward Immediately

You can forward the current call to another station.

As soon as your phone rings, the call is forwarded to a specified station.

If you select 'Forward Immediately' from the [Call Control] menu, the [Forward Immediately] window is displayed.

📰 Blind Transfer		×
Please enter the	number of trar	nsfer.
	Transfer	Close

Enter the station number to which you want to forward the call and click the [Forward] button.



Processing When a Forwarded Call Is Not Answered

If the person to whom a call was forwarded is absent or does not answer it while his station rings several times, the call is returned to the person that forwarded the call.

Forward after Making a Call

You can forward the current call to another station.

First you will make a call to the person to whom you want to forward a received call and ask whether he agrees to answer the call. Upon his consent, you will forward the call to his station.

If you select Forward after Making a Call from the Call Control menu, the Forward after Making a Call window is displayed.

E Consultation Transfer	×
Please enter the number of transfer	
Transfer	Close

Enter the station number to which you want to make a call and click the Forward button.

OfficeServ of	COMMUNICATOR	_	κ×
	3201 00:00:50		ľ
	3221:		
🗖 🛜 🕅	🖻 🔿 में 🔶	2) 💻 🔥 🗈	E
\ 3202	Unknown	On Transfer Hold	-
📞 3221	Unknown	Connected	
			~
町 Recent Call	llog		•

While you are asking him whether he agrees to answer the previously received call, it remains on Hold during Forwarding mode.

If you click the Disconnect button, the current call is disconnected and the previous call is forwarded to his station.

Exchange Calls

During the Forward after Making a Call function, you can exchange the call on which you are talking to the connected party and the previous call that is on Hold during Forwarding mode.

📞 32	202	Unknown	On Transfer Hold
📞 32	221	Unknown	Connected

After the call you made to the person to whom you had wanted to forward the previous call is connected, select Exchange Calls from the Call Control menu.

The current call is changed to Hold mode, and the previous call that has been on hold is changed to the Connected mode and is displayed in the <Call Display> screen.

📞 3202	Unknown	Connected	
📞 3221	Unknown	On Transfer Hold	



Announcement

If you select Announcement from the Call Control menu, the Announcement Area window where you can select the area you want to make an announcement to is displayed.

Select a particular area you want to make an announcement to.





Before Using the Announcement Function

To use the Announcement function, you must pick up the receiver before making an announcement.

Callback

If you have made a call to a station that is busy or does not answer, you can request a callback call.

Select 'Callback' from the [Call Control] menu. If the station that has received your callback request returns to the status where it can make a call, it makes a call to your station. You can view the callback requests you have made in the [Callback Status] list.

Leave Message

If you have made a call to a station that is busy or does not answer, you can leave a message. Select Leave Message from the Call Control menu.

OHVA (Urgent Announcement)

If you want to make a voice announcement to a station while it is talking on a call, select OHVA from the Call Control menu. The station that is talking on a call can then receive the OHVA on another call that is waiting.



Message List

By selecting Message List from the [Call Control] menu, you can check whether other stations have left a message while your station was busy or did not answer. This menu item is available only if at least one different station left a message. The extension numbers of the stations that left a message are displayed in the Message List.

C	Station Message						x
I	Me	ssage	Left	By			
	•	3221					~
							~
		Call		Clear		Close	

To make a callback call to a station in the Message List, select it and click the [Make Call] button. To delete a message from the Message List, select it and click the [Delete] button.



Callback Status

By selecting 'Callback Status' from the [Call Control] menu, you can check the callback requests you made to other stations.

This menu item is available only if you made a 'Callback' request to at least a different station. The Callback window displayed shows a list of the stations to which you made a callback request.

0	🛇 Call Back						
c	all E	Back Se	t On				
	•	3202			^		
					~		
			Clear	Close			

To delete a 'Callback' request from the list, select it and click the [Delete] button.

Conference

When there is a call connected, enter the phone number of a member that will participate in the conference and click the Conference (button.

If he answers the call, the <Call Display> screen is changed as shown in the figure below.

📞 3202	Unknown	Connected	A
📞 3221	Unknown	Connected	
			-

Click the Conference [button again. The main screen changes to Conference Call mode.

The figure below shows the status of stations 3008 (the master of conference), 3017, and 3010 when participating in a conference.





You can add other users in the same way while holding the conference.

If a member shown in the call list participated but is not participating in the conference, his call status is set to 'Hold (Conference)' mode until he enters the conference again. You can add up to five members to a conference.

To remove a member from a conference, select and right-click on him and select 'Disconnect' from the menu displayed.

UC Phone Mode Functions

This chapter describes the data interoperation function between the UC phones that interoperate with the OfficeServ Communicator.

Sending Phone Content

This function operates only in the Basic/Professional UC Phone mode, between OfficeServ Communicator and SMT-i5243 phones. This feature is used to send background images, phonebook images, screensavers, and to manage ringtones from your PC to your SMT-i5243 phone.

Starting

Click the Send Phone Content icon (Send Phone Conte...) in the OfficeServ Communicator menu bar. The

following screen is displayed.

🗘 Contents Management 🛛 🕹 🗙										
Wallp		Phonebook Icon Screensaver			isaver	aver Ringtone				
		PC						Phone		
Folder C:W	Documents :	and Settings₩Clau	isewitz₩	≁My Docume	nt: Search		Apply wallpaper	Delete		Import
Image previ		Filename	Size	Туре	Date		Filenam	9	Size	Туре
STONE STONE	SERVICE	1192415256_Ni	423KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1		alyssachia342zu4.	ipg	87.73KB	JPG 0
	alter the	223222662_ss	1KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1		Chinese people w	orld most	76.19KB	JPG 0
a list it is	CHICKING	6.JPG	15KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1		6.JPG		15.85KB	JPG 0
		75_ARRIVALS	432KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
		alyssa-chia81	32KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
		alyssa-chia81	38KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
교 겨울.ipg		alyssachia342	87KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
Image Size	800×600	Chinese peop	76KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
Size	103.1KB	FeiFei.bmp	2KB	BMP	2009-02-11 1					
	Toorma	Fullwalls.blog	60KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
Image Conv	rering	Nicole Kidman	27KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
		nicole-kidman	73KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
							< 1 million (1997)			E.

Background Image Tab

The <Background Image> tab displays a list of the background images saved in the computer and phone.

Folder Location

Click the [Browse] button (<u>Search</u>). The [Browse for Folder] window is displayed for you to change the currently specified default folder for the background image.

Browse for Folder	? 🗙
폴더를 선택해 주세요.	
🖃 🧰 Samsung OfficeServ Con	nmur 木
🛅 Binaries	
Config	
Contents	
DB	
E Cog	_
PhoneData	
	~
<	>
	rel
	icei

Select a folder other than the current default folder and click [OK]. The default folder is changed to the selected folder. The selected folder will be used as the default folder until you change it again. If you click the [Cancel] button, the [Browse for Folder] window is closed and the current default folder does not change.

Loading a List

Click the [Load List] button (______) to load a list of background images saved in the phone. The summarized information on the loaded images is displayed using a popup window for about three seconds and it is displayed in the Phone pane list.



The summary consists of the following three pieces of information.

- Total number and size of images
- Used number and size of images
- · Available number and size of images

Deleting an Image

In the list of the Phone pane, select the image you want to delete and click the [Delete] button (Delete). The image saved in the phone is deleted, the deletion results are displayed in the Requested Information popup window, and the final results are displayed in the list of the Phone pane.

Applying an Image as Background Image Immediately

In the list of the Phone pane, select the image you want to use as the background image and click the Apply as [Background Image Immediately] button (Apply wallpaper). The selected image is displayed as the background image of the phone screen.

Importing an Image from PC to Phone

In the list of the PC pane, select the image you want to import to the phone and click the [Import] button (**I**). The selected image is copied to the phone. Before importing an image to the phone, it needs to be processed by the "image conversion" process so that a correct image can be copied to the phone.

Exporting an Image from Phone to PC

In the list of the Phone pane, select the image you want to export to the phone and click the Export button (1). The selected image is copied to the PC.

Converting an Image

If you select an image in the list of the PC pane, the selected image is displayed in the Image Preview area. If you click the [Convert Image] button (<u>Image Convering</u>), the Convert Image window is displayed.



¢ Image Conv	ert		×
🖬 Sourc	e Image	🖵 Target	Image
	>		
800*600	103, 1KB	800*600	103.1KB
Option 🛩	Fit to on screen Fit to max size Fit to min size		converting
Source			% Target
🖬 Folder	C:₩Document	s and Settings₩Clau	Search
		Save Image	Close

Setting the Conversion Option

There are the following three conversion options.

- · Fit to Screen
- Fit to Largest
- Fit to Smallest



Converting an Image

Converting

). The selected image is

After selecting the conversion option, click the [Convert] button (converted in accordance with the selected conversion option.



Specifying the Saving Folder

To specify the folder where you want to save the converted image, click the [Browse] button (Search) next to the Folder Location field.

Saving the Converted Image

To save the converted image, click the [Save Converted Image] button (<u>Save Image</u>). The "Save As" window is displayed. Enter a file name and click the [Save] button. The converted image is saved as the specified file.





Phonebook Image Tab

The Phonebook Image tab displays a list of the phonebook images saved in the computer and phone. There is a difference in the image size and the total size of images that can be saved in the phone and other functions are the same as in the "Background Image" tab.

			Phonebook Icon			Screensaver			Rington	
		PC						Phone		
Folder Da	ocuments and	Settings₩Clausev	vitz₩My	Documents∜	₩M Search			Delete		Import
Image pre		Filename	Size	Туре	Date		Filename		Size	Туре
	NUCESCE STOR	1192415256_Ni	423KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1		삼성.jpg		15.85KB	JPG 0
	Calendar I	223222662_ss	1KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1		alyssa-chia81103001	.jpg	32.46KB	JPG 0
		6.JPG	15KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1		6.JPG		15.85KB	JPG 0
		75_ARRIVALS	432KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
		alyssa-chia81	32KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
		alyssa-chia81	38KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
그 겨울.ipg i		alyssachia342	87KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
nage Size	800×600	Chinese peop	76KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
i7e	103.1KB	FeiFei.bmp	2KB	BMP	2009-02-11 1					
		Fullwalls.blog	60KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
Image Convering		Nicole Kidman	27KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
		nicole-kidman	73KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1					
					L L					- L

Screensaver Tab

The Screensaver tab displays a list of the screensaver images saved in the computer and phone. There is a difference in the image size and the total size of images that can be saved in the phone and other functions are the same as in the "Background Image" tab.

🗘 Contents H	Management										×	
Wallpaper			Phonebook Icon			Screensaver			Aingtone			
		PC						Phone				
🖿 Folder	C:₩Documents :	and Settings₩Clau	isewitz₩	/My Docume	nt: Search			Delete		Import		
Image	preview	Filename	Size	Туре	Date		Filename		Size	Туре		
		1192415256_Ni	423KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1						-	
La Mar an		223222662_ss	1KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1							
	the second	6.JPG	15KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1							
20		75_ARRIVALS	432KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1							
		alyssa-chia81	32KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1	I						
	25.75	alyssa-chia81	38KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1	10000						
교 석양.jpg		alyssachia342	87KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1	1						
Image Size	800*600	Chinese peop	76KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1							
Size	69,5KB	FeiFei.bmp	2KB	BMP	2009-02-11 1							
		Fullwalls.blog	60KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1							
Image (Convering	Nicole Kidman	27KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1							
		nicole-kidman	73KB	JPG 0	2009-02-11 1						~	



Ringtone Management

The Ringtone Management tab displays a list of the ringtone files saved in the computer and phone. (MMF file format is supported only.)

🗘 Contents Management											×
Wallpaper		Phonebo	ok Icon		Screen	saver			Rington	e	
	PC							Phone			
► Folder C:\Documents a	nd Settings₩Clau	usewitz₩	바탕 화면₩	mi Search				Delete		Import	
	Filename	Size	Туре	Date		Fi	ilename		Size	Туре	
	Bad.mid	31KB	MIDI 시	2009-02-11 1							-
	bridgeov.mmf	5KB	MMF	2009-02-25 1							
	brothers.mid	24KB	MIDI 시	2009-02-11 1							
	calidrea.mid	38KB	MIDI 시	2009-02-11 1							
	EnyaSong.mid	6KB	MIDI 시	2009-02-11 1							
	feelgroo.mmf	2KB	MMF	2009-02-25 1							
Filename	hereiam.mid	19KB	MIDI 시	2009-02-11 1	•						
File Type	JonBGood.mid	16KB	MIDI 시	2009-02-11 1							
Size	liye.mid	17KB	MIDI 시	2009-02-11 1							
0.120	midbrkdn.mid	38KB	MIDI 시	2009-02-11 1							
	no-woman.mid	59KB	MIDI 시	2009-02-11 1							
	ohoh.mid	7KB	MIDI 시	2009-02-11 1							~
	<			V		<					Γ.

Listening to Ringtones

To preview a ringtone, click a ringtone file in the PC pane list and click the Play button. You can hear the selected ringtone from the speaker connected to your PC.

Other functions are the same as in the Background Image tab.

Troubleshooting

When Logging in to a Server from the OfficeServ Communicator

Symptom or Error Message	Reasons and Actions
Invalid IPP Regist User ID	- When the phone number is an unavailable one
	- When you enter a phone number that is being used
	Enter a correct phone number registered in the system.
In SoftPhone + Link mode, only SoftPhones succeed in initialization.	- When the connection information used to connect to the OfficeServ Link is incorrect
	Select Configuration > Connection tab. Check the link IP address and link port number.
	- When the OfficeServ Link is not running
	Check whether the OfficeServ Link is operating normally.
Call Initialization Fail	- When the phone number is not a correct number registered in the system
	Check whether the phone number is a number that can be used in the system.
	- When the connection information used to connect to the OfficeServ Link is incorrect
	Select Configuration > Connection tab > Link IP address. Check link port number.
Messenger Authentication Fail	In Professional mode, this error may occur in one of the following cases:
	- When the connection information used to connect to the messenger server is incorrect
	- When the login information (ID and password) for the messenger server is incorrect
	Select Configuration > Connection tab. In the Messenger section, check the ID, password, server IP address, server port number, and local port number.
VCS Authentication Fail	In Professional mode, this error may occur in one of the following cases: - When the connection information used to connect to the VCS server is incorrect
	Select Configuration > Connection tab. In the VCS section, check the server IP address.
	- When you cannot register a service to the VCS server
	To use the VCS function, the system must have been configured properly. Consult your system administrator about whether the settings for using the VCS function are configured properly.

When Operating the OfficeServ Communicator

Symptom or Error Message	Reasons and Actions
The Buddy List menu is disabled in the main bar	 In Professional mode, if you failed to log in to the messenger server, check the connection information used to connect to the messenger server.
	 In Professional mode, if the Buddy List function is being used, check the operation status of the messenger server.
The VCS menu is disabled in the main bar	 In Professional mode, if you failed to log in to the VCS server,
	check the connection information used to connect to the VCS server.
DND Fail	 When the corresponding service is disabled in the system
	(Program 701 > USE FEATURE > 12: DND: YES)
Forward fail	 When the corresponding service is disabled in the system
	(Program 701 > USE FEATURE > 23: FORWARD: YES)
Absence message setting fail	 When the corresponding service is disabled in the system
	(Program 701 > USE FEATURE > 50: PGM MSG: YES)
Announcement fail (Page fail)	- No member is assigned to the page area
	At least one member must be assigned to a page area of the system. (Program 604, 605)
	- When the receiver is not picked up
	You must pick up the receiver before making an announcement.
When the voicemail box-related function	- When the SVMi card is not installed
does not work	Install the SVMi card in the system and then perform the function again.
The main bar is not displayed on Windows desktop.	Select Main Bar from the system tray menu.
Cannot make a video call	When you can hear only sound without video
	 Select Configuration > Video tab. Check whether the "Video Mode" checkbox is selected.
	 Check whether a video camera is installed in your computer. Moreover, select Configuration > Video tab. Then check whether the camera information is set correctly.


ANNEX

Speaker and Microphone Setting (System Setting)

Users of OfficeServ SoftPhone can make or answer calls in a Windows environment by setting the speaker and microphone status.

Speaker Setting

- Click [Start] → [Settings(S)] → [Control Panel(C)] → [Sounds and Audio Devices] from the Windows desktop.
- 2. Select [Audio] from Sound and Multimedia Properties.

Sounds and	Audio Devices Properties	? ×
Volume	Sounds Audio Voice Hardware	Τ.,
Sound	playback Default device:	
	Crystal WDM Audio	
Sound	recording Default device:	
18	Crystal WDM Audio	
0	Volume Advanced	
MIDI m	usic playback Default device:	
_iiiii	Microsoft GS Wavetable SW Synth]
	Volume About	
🗖 Use d	only default devices	
	OK Cancel App	y



3. Click [Volume...] from Play Sound.

Volume	Sounds Audio Voice Hardwa	are
Sound p	blayback	
0.	Default device:	
9	Crystal WDM Audio	•
	Volume Advanced	
Sound r	ecording	
2	Default device:	
18	Crystal WDM Audio	-
	Volume Advanced	
MIDI mu	usic playback	
	Default device:	
<u>ain</u>	Microsoft GS Wavetable SW Synth	-
	Volume About	
T Use o	nly default devices	
		_

4. Select [Options] → [Registration Info(R)] from Volume Control.

Options Help	- W			
Master Volume	Wave	SW Synth	CD Player	Line In
Balance:	Balance:	Balance:	Balance:	Balance:
				▶ - }- <
/olume:	Volume:	Volume:	Volume:	Volume:
: :	: <u>-</u> :	:구:	:[:	: :
:74:	2 E		2 <u>2</u>	1 1
			:T:	:T:
Mute all	☐ Mute	☐ Mute	☐ Mute	Mute



5. Check if the 'Master Volume', 'Wave', and 'Microphone' items of Volume Control in the Registration Info window are marked. If not, mark the items.

Crystal WDM Audio		
ie for		
x.		
na		
Headphones		
wing volume controls:		
/olume		
dh ~		
ane		
ina		
ino -		
	04	C
	UK	Lance
	e for	re for < rg Headphones wing volume controls: /olume th er one ine

7. Clear the Mute options checked for 'Volume Control' and 'Wave', and set the Volumes.

Master Volume	Wave	SW Synth	CD Player	Line In
Balance:	Balance:	Balance:	Balance:	Balance:
Volume:	Volume:	Volume:	Volume:	Volume:
			: : :T:	: : :T:
Mute all	Mute	Mute	Mute	Mute





Speaker Volume Control

Volume Control allows you to set the speaker volume of OfficeServ SoftPhone in the 'Master Volume ' and 'Wave' items. Set the volumes of the items to the maximum.

8. Mark the 'Mute' of 'Microphone'.



9. Select [Exit(X)] from [Options(P)].



Microphone Mute Setting

If the 'Mute' of 'Microphone' is not marked, your voice can be heard through a speaker when you speak.

Microphone Setting

- Click [Start] → [Settings(S)] → [Control Panel(C)] → [Sounds and Audio Devices] in the Windows2000 desktop.
- 2. Select [Audio] from Sound and Multimedia Properties.

Volume	Sounds Audio	Voice Hardware
Sound p	ayback	
0	Default device:	
9	Crystal WDM Audio	•
	Volume	Advanced
Sound re	cording	
2	Default device:	
18	Crystal WDM Audio	•
	Volume	Advanced
MIDI mu	sic playback	
P	Default device:	
	Microsoft GS Wavetable S	W Synth 📃
	Volume	About
Use or	ly default devices	
		2 202



3. Click [Volume...] from Sound recording.



4. Select [Options(P)] \rightarrow [Registration Info(R)] from Record Control.





5. Check if '**Microphone**' among the Volume Control items is marked. If not, mark the item.

Miver device:		
mixer device. [Urystal]	WDM Audio	
Adjust volume for		
Playback		
Recording		
C Other		
Headpr	nones	<u></u>
Show the following volu	ime controls:	
Stereo Mix		
CD Player		
Microphone		
Aux		
Phone Line		
		-

6. Click OK

7. Mark 'Microphone' in Record Control.

CD Player	Microphone	Line In	Aux
Balance:	Balance:	Balance:	Balance:
▶ -]- <	8 D - D- ∢	▶ -]- ◀	
Volume:	Volume:	Volume:	Volume:
Select	Select	C Select	☐ Select

8. Select [Exit(X)] from [Options].

Uninstall

1. Beginning Uninstallation

To uninstall the OSC, you can select one of the following two methods.

 Click Start -> All Programs -> Samsung Electronics -> OfficeServ Communicator -> Uninstall Samsung OfficeServ Communicator.

Samsung OfficeServ Communicator
 Uninstall Samsung OfficeServ Communicator

 Or, click Start -> Control Panel -> Add/Remove Programs -> Samsung OfficeServ Communicator, and then click the "Remove" button.

2. Uninstallation Error

- If you attempt to uninstall the OSC while it is running, a warning message box is displayed, as shown in the figure below. Exit the OSC and then begin to uninstall it.



3. Uninstallation Confirmation

- The "uninstallation confirmation" window is displayed to confirm with you again that you want to uninstall the OSC. Click "Yes" to begin the uninstallation, or click No to cancel the uninstallation.

Samsung OfficeServ Communicator - InstallShield Wizard 🛛 🔀
Do you want to completely remove the selected application and all of its features?
Yes No



- The Setup program will remove the installed OSC, as shown in the figure below.



4. Rebooting after Uninstallation

- The window notifying that the OSC has been uninstalled successfully is displayed and asks you if you want to restart your PC now.

Samsung OfficeServ Comm	unicator - InstallShield Wizard
	Uninstall Complete InstallShield Wizard has finished uninstalling Samsung OfficeServ Communicator. • Yes, I want to restart my computer now. • No, I will restart my computer later. Remove any disks from their drives, and then click Finish to complete setup.
	K Back Finish Cancel

If you want to reinstall the OSC, select "Yes, restart my computer now" and click "OK."

If you reinstall the OSC after selecting "No," the OSC may not be installed normally because the previously installed program has not been fully removed.

Common Functions and Terminology (as it applies to the OSC.)

Speed Dial

AOM	Users can save frequently dialed numbers as speed dial numbers
Home	and make a call just by pressing the corresponding speed dial button.
Vife Cell	

Call Pickup

Call Pickup allows you to pick up a call ringing at another user's phone.

Automatic Redial

	Automatic Redial is used when calling an outside number and you
	receive a busy signal. When a busy is received and Automatic Redial
M	is pressed the system will reserve a trunk and keep calling the number
	for you.

Call Hold & Call Transfer



The Call Hold or Call Transfer functions allow the user to hold a call for a short time or to transfer the call to another person based on the needs of the caller.



Conference



Call Conferencing allows up to 5 people to speak to one another at the same time over a phone connection.

Call Forwarding



Call Forwarding allows you to automatically pass control of incoming calls to another station or device such as VoiceMail when you cannot answer the calls.

Callback



DND



Do-**N**ot-**D**isturb automatically rejects all incoming calls and when set can forward them to another station or device such as VoiceMail.

Page

Page allows the user to deliver an announcement to both OfficeServ
SoftPhone(or keyphone) users and external users at the same time.

Boss/Secretary



This function allows a secretary to transfer an external call to the boss conveniently.

Caller Identification Display (CID)



When a call is received, the phone number and name of its caller are displayed on both the main screen and telephone display so that you can know who is calling. *NOTE: not all calls are delivered with CID*



Video Call



Provides the Inter-Station Video Call function when the call mode of the OSC is set to the Video mode.

Viewing Recordings



ł

Allows you to view the list of Call & Video Call Recordings and play them.

- * This function is not supported when the user environment of the
- OfficeServ Communicator is set to the DeskPhone mode.

Intercom Calls

Making an intercom call means that the **Office**Serv SoftPhone user who is connected to the phone system at the user's office makes a call to another internal **Office**Serv SoftPhone(or keyphone) user.



External Calls

Making an external call means that the user makes a call to outside places (e.g., home) or answers a call from outside places by using the **Office**Serv SoftPhone(or keyphone) directly connected to the PBX of the central office.



Q & A

Q1. During installation, the message "Unsupported OS Version" is displayed.

- A1. The OSC runs on Windows XP SP2 or later. Therefore, if your operating system is Windows XP SP1 or earlier, the OSC cannot be installed.
 In this case, upgrade it to Windows XP SP2 or later and then reinstall the OSC.
- Q2. During installation, I entered the address of the auto update server incorrectly.
- A2. In this case, the OSC cannot be updated. Therefore, you must reinstall it.

Q3. During installation, I configured system information or the OSC operation type incorrectly.

A3. The provided functions are different depending on the system type or OSC operation type. To ensure that the OSC operates normally, check the correct system type and OSC operation type and then reinstall the OSC.

Q4. During installation, I selected the phone type incorrectly.

- A4. You can change the phone type before logging in to the system using the OSC. Follow these steps to change the phone type.
 - 1) Run the OSC.
 - 2) Click [Configuration] from the system tray menu or in the main bar to display the Configuration screen.
 - 3) Select the phone type you want to use in the "Environment Mode" section at the top right of the Configuration screen.
 - 4) The "Connection" tab where you can set the connection information is displayed.
 - 5) Set the phone information, system information, OfficeServ Link information, etc. according to the phone type you selected.

Q5. When logging in to the system in Deskphone mode, the message "Cannot connect to a line" is displayed on the main screen.

- A5. Check the following items.
 - Click Start > Control Panel > Administrative Tools > Services. In the Services window, check whether the Remote Access Connection Manager service is set to "Disabled".
 - 2) If the Remote Access Connection Manager service is set to "Started", you must change the start type of the service to "Disabled" and then restart your computer to actually apply the changes.



 Check whether the Link IP and Link Pork are set correctly in the "Connection" tab of the Configuration screen.

Q6. When logging in to the system in Deskphone mode, the message "Cannot connect to the selected line" is displayed on the main screen.

- A6. If you are not connected to a specific line in Deskphone mode, request the OfficeServ Link administrator to:
 - 1) Check the number of the line that will be connected in the [Line Status] screen of the OfficeServ Link.
 - 2) Check whether the [OAI] item is displayed as "0".
 - Check whether "OAI terminal" for the line is selected in the SCM v2 system.
 - If "OAI Terminal" is not selected, select it and restart the OfficeServ Link.
 - When the [OAI] item is displayed as "1", the OfficeServ Link can be connected.
 - 3) Check whether the Port Status item is displayed as "0".
 - Check the status of the phone that has the number.
 - When the Port Status item is displayed as 1, the OfficeServ Link can be connected.

Q7. When logging in to the system in SoftPhone mode, a connection error message is displayed on the main screen.

- A7. When the SoftPhone connection information is set incorrectly or the system does not operate, you cannot log in to the system. Check the following items.
 - 1) Check whether the system IP address and system port are set correctly in the "Connection" tab of the [Configuration] screen.
 - 2) Check the network connection status.
 - 3) Consult your system administrator about the error message displayed on the main screen.

Q8. When logging in to the system in UC Phone mode, the message "Connecting UC Phone" is displayed on the main screen.

- A8. If the message continues to be displayed for more than 30 seconds, select the Logout or exit menu to cancel the login and then check the following items.
 - 1) Check the UC phone operation status. If the UC phone is set to busy, you cannot log in to the system and the related warning window is displayed.
 - 2) When logging to the system while the UC phone is in Idle mode, if the same symptom occurs, reset the power or network connection of the UC phone and then retry to log in to the system.



Q9. When logging in to the messenger server, an error message is displayed.

- A9. When the messenger connection information is set incorrectly or the messenger server does not operate, you cannot log in to the server. Check the following items.
 - If the message "Check the messenger local port" is displayed
 - 1. Run the OSC.
 - 2. Click [Configuration] from the system tray menu or in the main bar to display the Configuration screen.
 - 3. Click the "Connection" tab in the Configuration screen.
 - 4. Change the value of the "Local Port" item in the "Messenger" section to a 4-digit value of 5000 to 6000 except 5060.
 - 5. Log in to the messenger server again.
 - If the message "Failed in authentication" is displayed
 - 1. Run the OSC.
 - 2. Click [Configuration] from the system tray menu or in the main bar to display the Configuration screen.
 - 3. Click the "Connection" tab in the Configuration screen.
 - 4. Set the ID and password again in the Messenger section. If you need to check the ID and password, contact your administrator.
 - 5. Log in to the messenger server again.
 - If the message "Failed to connect to the messenger server" is displayed
 - 1. Contact your administrator to check the operation status of the messenger server.
 - 2. Check the network connection status.

Q10. When logging in to the VCS server, the message "VCS usage error" is displayed.

- A10. When the VCS connection information is set incorrectly or the VCS server does not operate, you cannot log in to the server. Check the following items.
 - Checking the connection information
 - 1. Run the OSC.
 - 2. Click [Configuration] from the system tray menu or in the main bar to display the Configuration screen.
 - 3. Click the "Connection" tab in the Configuration screen.
 - 4. Check whether the server IP address is entered in the VCS section.
 - 5. Log in to the VCS server again.
 - Checking the VCS server operation status
 - 1. Contact your administrator to check the operation status of the VCS server.
 - 2. Check the network connection status.



Q11. While operating the OSC, the Memory Buffer Overrun warning window is displayed.

A11. During installation, run the Anti-Virus program to scan virus. If there is a virus program in your computer, it can cause a memory fault while the OSC is running.

Q12. In a video call, no scene is displayed in the My Screen area.

- A12. Scenes may not be displayed depending on the call mode and camera settings. Check the following items.
 - Checking the phone mode
 - 1. Run the OSC.
 - 2. Click [Configuration] from the system tray menu or in the main bar to display the Configuration screen.
 - 3. If "Deskphone" is selected in the "Environment Mode" at the top right of the Configuration screen, no scene is displayed during a call.
 - Checking the call mode
 - 1. Run OSC.
 - 2. Log in to the system.
 - 3. Click [Configuration] from the system tray menu or in the main bar to display the Configuration screen.
 - 4. Click the Video tab in the Configuration screen.
 - 5. Check whether Video mode is selected in the Call Mode Setting section. If Voice mode is selected, select Video mode and click the OK or Apply button at the bottom right of the screen.
 - 6. Connect a call again and check the My Screen area.
 - Checking the camera settings
 - 1. Run OSC.
 - 2. Log in to the system.
 - 3. Click [Configuration] from the system tray menu or in the main bar to display the Configuration screen.
 - 4. Click the Video tab in the Configuration screen.
 - 5. Check whether a camera is selected in the Capture Camera combo box. If there is no camera selected, select a camera to use from the combo box and click the OK or Apply button at the bottom right of the screen.
 - 6. If there is no camera listed in the combo box, check the installation status of your camera. After setting the camera, connect a call again and check the My Screen area.

Q13. Voice cannot be heard during a video call. (Sound card setting error)

- A13. Voice may not be heard depending on the phone mode and sound settings. Check the following items.
 - Checking the phone mode
 - 1. Run the OSC.
 - 2. Click [Configuration] from the system tray menu or in the main bar to display the Configuration screen.



- 3. If "Deskphone" is selected in the "Environment Mode" at the top right of the Configuration screen, you can make or receive a call only by using your phone.
- Checking the speaker settings
 - 1. Run the OSC.
 - 2. Log in to the system.
 - 3. Click [Configuration] from the system tray menu or in the main bar to display the Configuration screen.
 - 4. Click the Audio tab in the Configuration screen.
 - 5. Check whether a speaker device is selected in the Speaker combo box. If there is no speaker device selected, select a speaker device to use from the combo box.
 - 6. If there is no speaker device listed in the combo box, check the installation status of your sound card.
 - 7. After setting the speaker, click the Apply button at the bottom right of the Configuration screen.
 - 8. Check the sound playback status by clicking the Test buttons in the Volume Settings section to the right of the tab.



ABBREVIATIONS (used throughout this and other Samsung Business Telephone manuals)

Α

AA	Auto Attendant
AAA	Authentication Authorization and Accounting
AGI	Application Graphical Interface
AMIS	Audio Messaging Interchange Specification
ANI	Automatic Number Indentification
ANN	Announcement Block
AOM	Add on Modual
AS	[A]II Forward [S]tation (technically: [A]nything other than Busy or No-answer [S]tation)
AT	[A]II Forward [T]runk (technically: [A]nything other than Busy or No-answer [T]runk)
AXL	Audiotext Librarian Block

В

BCS	Business Communications Systems
BS	[B]usy [S]tation
BT	[B]usy [T]runk
BYE	Bve Block

С

CID	Caller ID
COP	Caller Options Processor
CPE	Customer Provided Equipment
CRS	Call Routing Solution

D

DAL	Dial Block
DB	Database
db	decibles
DND	Do Not Disturb
DOW	Day of Week
DS	[D]irect [S]tation
DT	[D]irect [T]runk
DTL	Document Librarian Block

Enterprise IP Solutions OfficeServ _

Ε

ECL	EClass Block
EM	E-mail Message
EMG	E-mail Gateway
EXT	Extenstion Block

F

FAX	FAX Block
FID	Forward ID
FWDID	Forward ID

G

GB	Giga Bytes
GUI	Graphical User Interface

ICA	Interactive Call Automation
IMAP4	Internet Massaging Access Protocol 4
IP	Internet Protocol

L

LAN	Local Area Network
LST	List Block

Μ

MB	MegaBytes
MBX	Mailbox Block
MCL	MClass Block
MGI	Media Gateway Interface
MNU	Menu Block
MOD	Mode Block
MSG	Messege
MTA	Mail Transfer Agent
MUA	Mail User Agent

Ν

NMX	Network Mailbox (AMIS) Block
NS	[N]o-Answer [S]tation
NT	[N]o-Answer [T]runk

0

OCS	Microsoft's Office Communication Server
OSC	Samsung's Office Serv [™] Communicator

Ρ

POP3	Post Office Protocol 3
PRT	Port Block
PSN	Packet Switch Network
PSTN	Public Subscriber Telephone Network

Q

QRY	Query BLock
GINI	QUELY DLOCK

R

RC	[R]ecord [C]all or [R]ecord [C]onversation
RTP	Real-time Transmission Protocol

S

SIP	Session Initiation Protocol
SMTP	Simple Mail transfer Protocol
SPK	Speak Block
STA	Samsung Telecommunications America
STA	Station Block
SVM	Samsung Voice Mail
SVMi	Samsung Voice Mail in-skin
SWP	System Wide Parameters

Т

TCP/IP	Transmission Control Protocol/Internet Protocol
TS	[T]ransfer [S]tation
ТТ	[T]ransfer [T]runk
TTS	Text To Speech
TUI	Telephone User Interface

U

UMS Unified Messaging Service



V

VM	Voice Message
VMS	Voice Messaging Service
VoIP	Voice Over Internet Protocol

W

WAN	Wide Area Network
WEBDAV	WEB based Distributed Authoring and Versioning
WWW	World Wide Web





This page is intentionally left blank.